# **THE EASTERN MEDITERRANEAN: NEW DYNAMICS AND POTENTIAL FOR COOPERATION**

N. Goren (Ed.), M. Asseburg, Th. Dokos, E. Eiran, G. Mitchell, P. Tsakonas

> **EUROMESCO** JOINT POLICY STUDY

T









# **IE**Med. European Institute of the Mediterranean

#### Consortium formed by:

Ministry of Foreign Affairs and Cooperation Government of Catalonia Barcelona City Council

Executive President: Senén Florensa

#### **Board of Trustees - Business Council:**

#### Corporate Sponsors

#### Partner Institutions

Fundació Abertis Banc Sabadell Caixa Bank Gas Natural Fenosa Iberia OHL Port de Barcelona Port de Tarragona

Cambra de Comerç de Barcelona ESADE Foment de Treball Nacional IESE Business School Pimec Amics de País

#### JOINT POLICY STUDY

Published by the European Institute of the Mediterranean

#### Editorial team:

Aleksandra Chmielewska, Emmanuel Cohen-Hadria

Proof-reading: Neil Charlton Layout: Núria Esparza ISSN: 2462-4500 Legal deposit: B 8969-2018 March 2018





This publication has been produced with the assistance of the European Union. The contents of this publication are the sole responsibility of the authors and can in no way be taken to reflect the views of the European Union or the European Institute of the Mediterranean.

The coordinator of the group would like to thank the participants of the Dialogue Workshop held in Athens on 10 November 2017, the reviewer of the Joint Policy Study, Mrs Valeria Talbot, Senior Research Fellow and Co-Head of Middle East and North Africa Centre at ISPI – Italian Institute for International Political Studies, the IEMed for supporting project implementation and the European Union for co-financing the project.

# CONTENTS

# The Eastern Mediterranean: New Dynamics and Potential for Cooperation

FOREWORD. Nimrod Goren	6
<b>PROMOTING COLLECTIVE SECURITY SCHEMES IN THE EASTERN</b> <b>MEDITERRANEAN.</b> Thanos Dokos, Panayotis Tsakonas	10
THE GAS EFFECT: ASSESSING HYDROCARBON DEVELOPMENT'S IMPACT UPON EASTERN MEDITERRANEAN POLITICS. Ehud Eiran,	
Gabriel Mitchell	32
EASTERN MEDITERRANEAN DYNAMICS AND THE EVOLVING WAR	
IN SYRIA: THE RISK OF MILITARY SPILL-OVER AND POLICY	

# Foreword

Nimrod Goren\*

\*Head of Mitvim - The Israeli Institute for Regional Foreign Policies

New dynamics are taking place in the Eastern Mediterranean. Signs of increased political cooperation between different countries, new opportunities for economic cooperation due to natural gas finds, and common threats related to security and refugee flow all lead to the emergence of the Eastern Mediterranean as a new sub-region. This has been acknowledged by the Review of the European Neighbourhood Policy, which stated in late 2015 that "the EU will support sub-regional cooperation as appropriate in the Eastern Mediterranean, the Maghreb and the Southern Caucasus."

While the Arab Middle East is in turmoil and is capturing international attention mostly due to crises and instability, the Eastern Mediterranean sub-region is witnessing some positive diplomatic momentum. In recent years, this has included the reconciliation agreement between Israel and Turkey (although tensions between the countries remain); the tripartite summits between the leaders of Egypt, Cyprus and Greece; the coming to power of pro-peace Greek- and Turkish-Cypriot leaders; the forming of an alliance between Israel, Cyprus and Greece; and the increased security and economic ties between Israel and Egypt.

However, this positive momentum is challenged by a variety of geo-political factors, including the war in Syria and its consequences; the unresolved Israeli-Palestinian and Cyprus conflicts; the crisis between Turkey and Egypt; the Palestinian split and the situation in Gaza; the growing involvement of Russia in the sub-region; and mounting obstacles to the promotion of democracy, tolerance and human rights.

The numerous actors, factors and developments listed above created a complex ecosystem in the Eastern Mediterranean. Navigating the sub-region towards a win-win, rather than a zero-sum, reality requires relevant stakeholders to gain more knowledge, better understand regional dynamics, identify opportunities for cooperation, overcome conflicts and contradictory interests, and practise skilled and inclusive diplomacy.

This Joint Policy Study on "The Eastern Mediterranean: New Dynamics and Opportunities for Cooperation", led by the Mitvim Institute in the framework of the EuroMeSCo project, aims to contribute to these needs, and to conflict resolution and enhanced cooperation in the sub-region. It includes three chapters that were written by leading experts from Greece, Israel and Germany, following consultations with colleagues from additional countries in Europe, the Middle East and the Eastern Mediterranean.

The first chapter, by Dr. Thanos Dokos and Prof. Panayotis Tsakonas, focuses on promoting collective security schemes in the Eastern Mediterranean. The chapter

provides a definition of the Eastern Mediterranean and presents its evolution as a distinct sub-region. It argues that in order for the Eastern Mediterranean to evolve into a successful sub-region, rather than a failed one, a limited security regime should be established there – namely a cooperative and stable security architecture that will centre, at least in the beginning, on two particular issue areas: energy security and Jihadist terrorism. The chapter claims that it is upon these areas that the interests of the various states in the Eastern Mediterranean sub-region are expected to converge.

The second chapter, by Gabriel Mitchell and Dr. Ehud Eiran, focuses on regional effects of the natural gas finds in the Eastern Mediterranean. It reviews specific gas discoveries in the region since the late 1990s, looks at their effect on regional security and on environmental policies, analyses international boundary demarcation in the region, and examines the roles of external actors – the US, EU and Russia. The chapter claims that the discoveries have yet to become a game-changing driving force of regional integration, reconciliation and closer relations with Europe, and that in some cases they even created new regional tensions. Despite this state of affairs, the chapter emphasises those areas that show potential for regional cooperation and the instances where this potential has already materialised.

The third chapter, by Dr. Muriel Asseburg, focuses on the war in Syria and its effect on Eastern Mediterranean dynamics. It analyses the interests of key Eastern Mediterranean actors regarding Syria, and how these interests converge or diverge with those of other involved actors. The chapter claims that Eastern Mediterranean actors developed fundamentally opposing interests, often considered vital, which do not cater for constructive sub-regional dynamics or closer sub-regional collaboration. At the same time, it shows how these interests – and in particular their divergence from other crucial actors' interests – are detrimental to achieving sustained stabilisation in Syria. The chapter also provides recommendations for the EU on how it can support constructive dynamics in the Eastern Mediterranean and prevent military spill-over of the war in Syria.

# Promoting Collective Security Schemes in the Eastern Mediterranean

Thanos Dokos\*, Panayotis Tsakonas\*\*

\*Director of the Hellenic Foundation for European and Foreign Policy (ELIAMEP), Athens

\*\*Professor of International Relations, Security Studies and Foreign Policy Analysis at the Department of Mediterranean Studies, University of the Aegean

### Introduction

In the context of regional integration, the Eastern Mediterranean does not resemble the adjacent Middle East (although geographical and political overlapping makes a clear distinction between those regions extremely difficult, as discussed elsewhere in the chapter), namely a region with the lowest relative degree of regional integration in the contemporary world. However, it remains largely absent from the more general trend of intensification of regionalism that seems to have been taking place across the globe over the past two decades. Indeed, the long-standing trends of disintegration, confrontation and potential armed conflict seem to be going "hand in hand" with certain positive trends of cooperation in the region. However, to get the political elites of the states of the region, not to mention their populations, to overcome the burden of the conflictual past and present and focus on the possibility of reciprocal cooperation in the future is, to say the least, a challenge.

After providing a definition of the region and presenting the evolution of the Eastern Mediterranean physiognomy in terms of both structure and process, the chapter argues that, by using the conceptual tool of "security complex", the Eastern Mediterranean can be viewed as a distinct "new/separate" region and as an autonomous geopolitical entity with specific needs, characteristics and interests. To enable the Eastern Mediterranean to evolve into a successful sub-region, the chapter proposes the establishment of a "limited security regime", which will constitute, at least in the beginning, a tacit security arrangement on particular "issue areas": energy security and Jihadist terrorism. It is upon these areas that the interests of the states (both inside and outside the Eastern Mediterranean sub-system) are expected to converge. The establishment of a "limited security regime" should not be considered as a naive enterprise to be agreed and undertaken by certain states in the Eastern Mediterranean region but as a pragmatic first step on behalf of the states of the region to build a forum of coordination of their policies for effectively addressing common concerns and interests.

### Defining a Region of Conflict and Cooperation

After taking into account the various geographical definitions given to the Eastern Mediterranean so far, the one selected in this chapter suggests that the Eastern Mediterranean is comprised by nine particular states, namely Cyprus, Egypt, Greece, Israel, Jordan, Lebanon, the Palestinian Authority, Syria (to the extent that it can still be treated as a unitary/single actor) and Turkey. A word of caution applies herein regarding

the difficulties that are inherent in any analysis attempting to examine the Eastern Mediterranean (or the whole Middle Eastern region for that matter) from a security perspective and in relative isolation from developments in the adjoining regions of the Maghreb, the Persian Gulf, Transcaucasus/Central Asia, sub-Saharan Africa and the Horn of Africa.<sup>1</sup> Needless to say, the situation is being further complicated by the active role external/non-regional powers, such as Russia, the United States (US), Iran and Saudi Arabia but also the European Union (EU) and NATO play in the Eastern Mediterranean.

#### Negative Signs of Limited Regionalism in the Eastern Mediterranean

Unsurprisingly, the Eastern Mediterranean is a region where a limited amount of regionalism has been witnessed throughout the Cold War and post-Cold War history of the region, particularly in regards to the formation of interstate associations or groupings serving similar goals and/or values and acting in pursuit of the region's overall development. According to Joseph Nye (1968), regionalism is defined as "the formation of interstate associations or groupings on the basis of regions and refers to an intentional political process, typically led by governments with similar goals and values in pursuit of the overall development." One should also distinguish between regionalism and regionalisation, with the latter being defined as the process of forming regions due to similarities between states in a given geographical space.

The general picture in the region is quite bleak. There is a general failure of governance as the Eastern Mediterranean and its adjoining regions remain an extremely turbulent and unstable neighbourhood and the security environment continues to be "Hobbesian". The list of frequently interacting problems is very long indeed: civil conflicts; the emergence of fragile, unstable, dysfunctional or even failed states; the possibility of de facto (or even de jure) border change in various parts of the region; sectarian tensions; Jihadist terrorism; extreme inequality in the distribution of income; democratic deficit; population flows; the proliferation of nuclear weapons, as well as small arms and light weapons; existing regional conflicts; the ambitious agendas of regional powers (including Iran, Turkey and Saudi Arabia); competition for energy resources; the lack of a regional security architecture; a relative decline in US interest and presence in the region; and a deep, structural European crisis also affecting the EU's global and regional influence and policies. All the aforementioned factors combined to cause an almost perfect storm in the Mediterranean and the Middle East.

Although of critical importance, the Arab revolts and related security developments are not the only factors shaping regional balances and security in the Middle East. Things

<sup>1</sup> To give one especially pertinent example, developments in the Kurdish region in northern Iraq may have profound security implications for countries "belonging" to the Eastern Mediterranean region, such as Syria and Turkey. Another example is the impact of Libya's transformation into a failed state for Egypt's domestic security and stability. Apparently, the list of such examples may unfortunately be quite long.

are not happening in a vacuum. The impact of the Arab revolts is being added to the impact of other global trends (megatrends) and drivers such as the emergence of non-Western powers and the shifting global balance of power, demographic changes, technological developments, globalisation and climate change.

The transformation of the Arab world over the past few years has contributed to the weakening of state structures and to the creation of ungoverned territories (Sinai, Syria, Iraq, Yemen and elsewhere) that can be exploited by hybrid actors. In combination with the struggle for power between regional powers, this weakening of state structures could possibly lead to the collapse of the Sykes-Picot architecture and to the change of borders in the Middle East (with the Kurds in northern Iraq being the most likely candidate, although traditional divisions among Kurds may complicate things and eventually prevent the creation of a larger Kurdish state).

Short- and longer-term concerns include the nature and stability of new regimes, the consequences for relations between the West and the Arab world (including the impact on oil prices) and implications for transatlantic policies towards the region. The emergence of fragile, unstable, dysfunctional or failed states can have important destabilising consequences not only in the immediate neighbourhood but also in adjacent regions. In some cases, such states may constitute "black holes" for the whole international system (for example, Afghanistan in the Taliban/al-Qaeda era). There are states in sub-Saharan Africa that could be classified in the above categories. In some cases, they may constitute safe havens for a wide variety of criminal activities, with only local or limited regional impact. In other cases, such as Somalia and piracy problems, the impact is much wider.

In the Middle East, the list of failed or dysfunctional states includes Yemen (with its population explosion, resource shortages, crumbling infrastructure and sectarian violence), Libya and Syria (which will remain the main regional concern as it has become a source of instability not only for the neighbouring countries but well beyond as a result of the refugee flows). Finally, the role of non-state actors, mostly of the militant Islamist/Salafist variety but also hybrid organisations like Hezbollah, has been growing and state bureaucracies always find it much more difficult to engage against non-state forces/actors.

The diversity of threats and challenges for regional stability underlines the need for consultation and cooperation between regional actors but also explains to a considerable extent why such cooperation has been largely absent. Indeed, past efforts to create

regional fora for consultations and possible cooperation between regional countries in the security sphere have met with limited success. Examples include the Euro-Mediterranean Partnership (Barcelona Process), which included a political basket and NATO's Mediterranean Initiative with seven Southern Mediterranean partners. Past efforts for the establishment of an arms control regime between Israel and its Arab neighbours (the ACRS talks) have collapsed with the Oslo Peace Process. It is also worth noting that there is no political/security dimension in the Union for the Mediterranean (which is a project-oriented initiative) and so far no regional security-related initiatives in the context of the EU's [Southern] Neighbourhood Policy, which is a "unilateral" EU policy, in any case (Blockmans, 2017).

**Positive Signs of Potential Cooperation** 

More recently, however, and besides the fact that balance of power dynamics are undoubtedly still present in the region, i.e. some states are concerned about relative (instead of absolute) military or economic gains or believe that the use, or the threat of the use, of violence are a means of achieving political gains and of dealing with territorial conflicts, the Eastern Mediterranean is also witnessing a rather positive diplomatic momentum and an increased political and economic cooperation, which should be encouraged and, more importantly, consolidated.

Indeed, apart from the longstanding and ongoing confrontation between Israel and its Arab neighbours, between Greece and Turkey, and between Turkey and Cyprus – which seem, at least according to a realist parlance, to make any attempt for an all-embracing regional project meaningless – one can hardly ignore the new, both political and economic, cooperative dynamics that have appeared in the region over the last couple of years and auger well for the emergence of the Eastern Mediterranean as an area with viable regional structures.

As a matter of fact, although recovery in diplomatic relations between Israel and Turkey after the Mavi Marmara has been extremely slow (and even that may be reversed as a result of Trump's Jerusalem decision), economic relations between the two sides are thriving (Arbell, 2017). Moreover, the discovery of potentially significant natural gas deposits in the exclusive economic zones of Israel, Cyprus and Egypt and the alleged deposits of the Levant Basin may provide an additional energy source outside the former Soviet space and the Middle East proper, although current discoveries do not qualify this development as a "game changer" for Europe's energy security (Giannakopoulos, 2016; De Micco, 2014).<sup>2</sup>

2 For more on effects of gas findings, see the chapter written by Gabriel Mitchell and Ehud Eiran in the same volume.

Moreover, it appears that there are certain potential success stories in this context mostly regarding the triangular strategic partnerships developed by Greece, Cyprus and Israel, with the involvement of Egypt because of its LNG facilities and the most recent addition of Jordan. The common link is concern about regional stability, and, to a certain extent, cooperation in the energy sector. It should be noted, however, that the relationship is evolving from the initial concept of perceived common adversaries, which constitutes rather shaky ground for a strategic relationship and a source of friction with Turkey, to one based on common interests.

Since January 2016 there have been several official trilateral meetings in Nicosia, Tel Aviv and Thessaloniki among the Prime Ministers of Greece, Cyprus and Israel. The meetings were hailed by the three countries' premiers as constituting a "strategic alliance" in the Eastern Mediterranean. Although the core of those meetings' agenda is related to the discovery of natural gas in the Eastern Mediterranean region, the three states pledged closer cooperation in many more fields, including energy, tourism, research and technology, environment, water management, anti-terrorism and migration. More importantly for remaining relevant and for further increasing the usefulness of the particular trilateral (multi-level and multi-dimensional) sub-regional cooperation scheme in the Eastern Mediterranean the three states have repeatedly stressed that their new strategic axis is not exclusive, and – in a nod to Egypt and Turkey – stated that they would gladly welcome other states with similar goals into this alliance (Tziaras, 2016).

Indeed, regional cooperation might in principle be feasible under very specific circumstances but it will not be an easy undertaking as Turkey's difficult relations with Cyprus, Egypt, Israel and Greece make the discussion of economy-driven ideas for joint exploration or other forms of energy cooperation a politically-sensitive issue. The same obstacles seem to prevent any meaningful discussion of energy-related issues between Israel and the Palestinians, Israel and Lebanon and Cyprus and Turkey.

Particular reference should also be made to the Greek proposal (presented in the Rhodes conference of May 2017) for the creation of a "Mediterranean OSCE", with the participation of all regional states (plus a number of extra-regional powers). The first Rhodes Conference for Security and Stability took place on 8 and 9 September 2016 with the aim of creating a forum for dialogue and cooperation among states of the Mediterranean region for dealing with the current challenges that the wider region of the Eastern Mediterranean faces and for creating a positive agenda for cooperation among the participating states. The second Rhodes Conference was held on 22 and 23 May 2017, with the participation of foreign ministers and high-level officials from Albania,

Algeria, Bulgaria, Cyprus, Egypt, Italy, Kuwait, Lebanon, Libya, Qatar, Romania, Saudi Arabia, Slovakia, Tunisia and the United Arab Emirates and representatives from the Arab League and the Gulf Cooperation Council.<sup>3</sup> It should be stressed that the absence of Israel from the particular initiative, i.e. a key state of the region and a vital element of the "essential structure" of any future security arrangement in the Eastern Mediterranean, weakens the initiative's external legitimacy and does not auger well for the realisation of its goals.

It should also be noted that there is lack of established, systematic Track-II or Track oneand-a-half diplomacy efforts like the Shangri-La or Manama Dialogue organisation by the London-based IISS in Asia and the Gulf region, respectively. The Jerusalem issue is expected to complicate the situation even further as well as to hinder formal or informal regional cooperation efforts between Israel and the Arab countries.

### Eastern Mediterranean as a Regional "Security Complex"

Comprised by nine states, namely Cyprus, Egypt, Greece, Israel, Jordan, Lebanon, the Palestinian Authority, Syria and Turkey, the Eastern Mediterranean region can be considered as a "regional sub-system" (Thomson, 1973), especially if one takes into account the number of states involved; the states' geographic proximity; the regularity and intensity of interactions among them (in such a way that a change in one part affects other parts) and the increasing recognition of the Eastern Mediterranean distinctiveness by external actors as well as by the states of the region. Interestingly enough, in order to take account of the overlap between sub-systems and boundary diffuseness in regional membership, Cantori and Spiegel suggest an interesting distinction between (i) a core sector or a principal focus of international politics within a given region, (ii) a peripheral sector including states that play a role in the political affairs of the region, which are separated from the core as a result of social, political, economic, organisational or other factors, and (iii) an intrusive system, which takes account of external power whose participation in the sub-system is important (Cantori & Spiegel, 1970).

In the early 1990s, a new flair was given to the above comprehensive definitions of the "sub-system" by Buzan who argued that "regional security sub-systems" could be seen in patterns of enmity and amity that are substantially confined within the same geographic area. Based on this line of reasoning, Buzan proposed the term "security complex" (as a more coherent notion that incorporates that of the "regional sub-system"), to define "a group of states whose primary security concerns link together sufficiently closely that

<sup>3</sup> See http://www.mfa.gr/en/current-affairs/news-announcements/second-conference-for-security-and-stability-rhodes-22-23-may-2017.html

their national securities cannot realistically be considered apart from one another" [our emphasis] (Buzan, 1990, p. 190). More specifically, for the theory of security complexes the central idea is that "since more threats travel more easily over short distances than over long ones, security independence is normally patterned into regionally based clusters: security complexes" (Buzan & Waever, 2003, p. 4).

By implication, to view and analyse the Eastern Mediterranean as a "security complex" is useful to the extent that the "essentially indivisible relational patterns" among the states of the Eastern Mediterranean are highlighted and the relative autonomy of particular security dynamics that stand out from the local and systemic levels is pronounced, thus making the Eastern Mediterranean appear as an autonomous geopolitical entity with specific needs and interests. Indeed, developments in the 21st century have not only given the Eastern Mediterranean increased significance in world affairs but also led analysts to start viewing it conceptually as a distinct "new" region with specific characteristics.

# **Promoting Cooperation through Collective Schemes**

What kind of regional cooperative initiatives could overcome the burden of the conflictual past and present, ameliorate the "insecurity dilemma" facing local state-actors in the Eastern Mediterranean and make them as well as external state-actors redefine the parameters of their strategic "cost-benefit" calculations on the basis of common interests, realistic expectations and an option worth pursuing?

We argue that the most appropriate means for promoting a new more cooperative and stable security architecture in the Eastern Mediterranean is the establishment of a concert and/or arrangement that can incorporate both the existing balance of power dynamics and the collective security considerations of the states of the Eastern Mediterranean. Such an arrangement may take the form of a "regional security regime", which would be based on the states' common interests and their pragmatic expectations on particular issues, rather than on common dangers.

Security Regimes: Definition and Prerequisites for their Establishment

The decline in interstate wars, the rise in internal and inter-ethnic conflicts, the increase in the influence of non-state actors and the redefinition of the notion of "threat" led to an increase of the role and influence of security regimes in the 21st century. Indeed,

although states kept pursuing their own interests, they have also acknowledged a strong interest in forgoing unilateralist and balance of power policies and proceeding to the adoption of certain either formal or tacit institutional arrangements of collective action and multilateral cooperation.

These arrangements, broadly known as security regimes, are defined as coherent sets of implicit or explicit principles, norms, rules and decision-making procedures around which actors' expectations converge in a given area of international relations. More specifically: "Principles are beliefs of fact, causation and rectitude. Norms are standards of behavior defined in terms of rights and obligations. Rules are specific prescriptions or proscriptions for action. Decision-making procedures are prevailing practices for making and implementing collective choice" (Krasner, 1983, p.2). Interestingly, security regimes do not constitute any form of agreement or contract, but rather refer to a coincidence of interests between opposing countries. Nevertheless, in order for even tacit cooperation to be maintained between the countries that will create a security regime, it is necessary that quite a high level of reciprocity with regard to participating states' intentions, the integrity of their communication channels, as well as specific values, be attained in advance (Lipson, 1991; Garfinkle, 1995, p. 202).

Jervis identifies "four plus one" reasons, for a security regime to form: first, the great powers must want to establish it; second, the actors must believe that others share the value they place on mutual security and cooperation – if a state believes it is confronted by an inherently aggressive and revisionist power, it will not seek a regime; third, even if all major actors would settle for the status quo, security regimes cannot form when one or more actors believe that security is best provided for by expansion; fourth, war and the individualistic pursuit of security must be seen as costly; last, the most propitious condition for regime formation is the case in which offensive and defensive weapons and policies are distinguishable but the former are cheaper and more effective than the latter, or in which they cannot be told apart but it is easier to defend than attack (Jervis, 1982).

#### Establishing a "Limited Security Regime"

Apparently, the current situation in the Eastern Mediterranean is also not ripe for the establishment of a "comprehensive security regime" in which all major security issues are covered (Craig & George, 1990, p. 264-265) or for turning the region into a "security community".<sup>4</sup> Indeed, as a prominent figure of international security regimes put it: "If states view politics as a zero-sum struggle, if they actually desire wars of expansion, if they cannot seek joint gains for domestic political reasons, if they fail to recognize that

<sup>4</sup> A security community is a conceptual construct to describe a region where governments and political leaders hold dependable expectations of peaceful change and consider large-scale violence to be virtually unthinkable. The concept was developed by Deutsch, who posited that, within such a community, the members resolve their conflicts and problems through institutionalisation procedures without resorting to force (Deutsch et al., 1975). For a more recent discussion on the evolution of the concept, see Adler, E., & Barnett, M. (1998). A Framework for the study of security communities. In E. Adler & M. Barnett (Eds.), *Security communities* (29-65). Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.

their policy choices are interdependent, if they cannot distinguish each other's offensive and defensive weapons and military deployments, if they are unwilling to reassure other states by permitting adequate verification, then the prospects for security regimes will be poor indeed" (Stein, 1985).

Realising that the establishment of a "comprehensive security regime" or a "security community" in the Eastern Mediterranean requires a Herculean feat with unprecedented consequences, this chapter instead argues that a balanced and gradual approach<sup>5</sup> promoting the establishment of a "limited security regime" is indeed a feasible and worthpursuing enterprise. Obviously, a limited security regime, as the one envisioned and proposed here, could come about either as a result of an official agreement signed among the states involved or as a tacit arrangement based on unofficially agreed rules and norms of conduct.

In accordance with rational institutionalism, "limited security regimes" (Flynn & Scheffer, 1990; Rice, 1988, p. 301-303; Lebow & Stein, 1987, p. 56-63) refer to the regularisation of the states' action, the generation of more orderly relationships and define "which state activities are legitimate or illegal and punishable and have an influence on whether, when and how the conflicts between the states will be resolved" (Puchala & Hopkins, 1982, p. 299). Most importantly, "limited security regimes" can lead to the institutionalisation of cooperative outcomes, by making the states of a region (or a sub-system) realise that the costs involved in following unilateralist policies due to the dominance of balance of power considerations exceed the benefits or possible payoffs they could collectively achieve if more cooperative relationships were chosen. Thus, "limited security regimes" are vehicles that can bring about the limited learning that is necessary for cooperative arrangements to be agreed and promoted.

Towards this end, the identification of particular "issue areas" upon which a "limited security regime" is expected to function constitute the strongest legitimising factor for its establishment. More specifically, the agenda of the proposed security regime in the Eastern Mediterranean should regard two particular "issue areas"<sup>6</sup> around which the interests of the Eastern Mediterranean states converge: (i) "Energy (in)security", and (ii) "Jihadist terrorism".

Indeed, there seems to be a common objective of most states in the region to foster energy cooperation through bilateral, trilateral and quadrilateral alliances formed within

<sup>5</sup> The establishment of a security regime lies thus in between two extremes: an almost total chaos (a Hobbesian state of affairs, which is characterised by enmity between all) and a security community (a Kantian state of affairs, which is characterised by amity between all).

<sup>6</sup> It should be noted at this point that the Weapons of Mass Destruction (WMD) have not only drawn the attention of the international community but they have also created particular security concerns for most of the states of the Eastern Mediterranean, thus calling for multilateral action and collective management at the regional level. However, Israel's continuing opposition to any past effort regarding the establishment of a WMD-Free Zone in the Middle East remains a major obstacle and practically prevents any thought of considering WMD as constituting a third "issue area" of the proposed regional security regime agenda.

the region as well as promoting sub-regional cooperation with the US, NATO, and the EU. There is also a view shared by almost all states of the region as well as by extraregional powers, such as the Arab League and the EU Counter-Terrorism Cooperation framework,<sup>7</sup> that "Jihadist terrorism" constitutes the most imminent of the threats emanated in the broader MENA region over the last decade.<sup>8</sup>

It should be also noted at this point that the majority of the Arab States<sup>9</sup> are participating in the global coalition against ISIS/Daesh. However, apart from the positive signs of common views shared by most states in the Eastern Mediterranean and their participation in international coalitions in the fight against terrorist, the "state blame" tactic followed by certain countries of the region against Saudi Arabia, Iran or Qatar as terrorist sponsors undermines the possibility of the advancement of a holistic strategic cooperation initiative against terrorism by the states of the Eastern Mediterranean. Of course, such cooperation is also undermined by various other factors including the difficult relations between external powers, such as the US and Russia, geopolitical competition between Iran and Saudi Arabia their regional influence, sectarian differences and concerns about Teheran's nuclear programme.

#### The Security Regime's Rationale

The establishment of a limited security regime in the Eastern Mediterranean develops through the recognition of the Eastern Mediterranean states of the need to address common concerns and purposes of extreme importance to their security as well as their intended decisions to respond to new demands and build upon the evolving political and economic cooperative dynamics in the region.

Moreover, the successful establishment of a "limited security regime" presupposes that a balanced distribution of gains should be achieved by the participants of the regime.<sup>10</sup> Indeed, only if negotiations are based on balanced exchange agreements – which would promote the achievement of a balanced distribution of gains (or at least when these gains

9 Egypt, Kuwait, Oman, Saudi Arabia, United Arab Emirates, Qatar, Bahrain, Iraq, Jordan and Lebanon.

<sup>7</sup> See Section 5 at: "Declaration Adopted at Third European Union-League of Arab States Foreign Affairs Ministerial Meeting, Athens, Greece, June 10-11, 2014", European External Action Service, 11 June 2014; and "Press release following the meeting between the High Representative and Vice President Federica Mogherini and the Secretary General of the League of Arab States (LAS), Dr. Nabil El Araby", European External Actions Service, 19 January 2015.

<sup>8</sup> According to a CSIS report: "Moderate Moslem regimes in Morocco, Tunisia, Egypt, Lebanon, Jordan, Bahrain, Kuwait, Oman, Qatar, Saudi Arabia, UAE – and other parts of the world – are key partners in counterterrorism and security", see Cordesman, H. A. (2017, February 15). Tracking the trends and numbers: Islam, terrorism, stability and conflict in the Middle East. Center for Strategic & International Studies. Retrieved from https://www.csis.org/analysis/tracking-trendsand-numbers-islam-terrorism-stability-and-conflict-middle-east

<sup>10</sup> In the neorealist line of reasoning, states are always seeking to compare their absolute gains with those of other states (relative gains argument). Cooperation is therefore difficult, even when all sides can achieve absolute gains, because no state wants to realise fewer absolute gains than any other. See Grieco, J. (1990). Cooperation among nations. Ithaca, N.Y.: Cornell University Press. This in fact seems to be the case of relations between certain antagonists in the Eastern Mediterranean (Greece-Turkey, Turkey-Cyprus, Israel-Turkey, etc.) and to a large extent the essence of their "security dilemma" relationship; namely, that the central concerns of some of those states are fear of cheating and, most importantly, fear of strengthening the other.

were perceived as such by policy-makers in the Eastern Mediterranean states) – would there be a desire for reciprocity<sup>11</sup> and equivalence. This would in turn make the participants of this limited regime align their behaviour with the agreed modes of conduct since any infringement of the rules and principles established would trigger the reversal of the cooperative relationship and negate the gains they could achieve through cooperation (the so-called "shadow of the future").

The preoccupation of the Eastern Mediterranean states with the establishment of a limited security regime is also related to certain functions that are expected to take place after the regime's establishment.<sup>12</sup> Indeed, although the establishment of a limited security regime does not imply the cessation of existing conflictual relations among certain states of the Eastern Mediterranean over certain political issues, it can however constitute the appropriate substratum that would further strengthen the status quo by enmeshing all states involved in a context based on certain rules and procedures.

It should be noted at this point that the tacit security regime that is proposed to be established in the Eastern Mediterranean sub-system/security complex should be inclusive, not exclusive. Indeed, contrary to alliances,<sup>13</sup> collective security is both non-exclusionary and non-discriminatory. Thus, all regional countries should be invited to join upon meeting some clearly defined criteria. Greece, Cyprus, Israel and Egypt appear for now as the most prominent candidates for taking the initiative and forming the proposed limited security regime on energy security, especially given the progress already made through a series of bilateral, trilateral and quadrilateral agreements of cooperation, either tacit or formal. Jordan has been approached in this context and has indicated that it would in principle be interested in considering its participation, while Turkey may also be dragged into considering its participation as a way out of the "splendid isolationism" it still experiences.

<sup>11</sup> Emphasising the importance of understanding how regional actors respond to external intervention in confidencebuilding and conflict resolution, Goldstein et al. examined whether the presence of both *bilateral* (i.e. between regional powers) and *trilateral reciprocity* (i.e. of local state powers toward the US, the main intervening power in the region) in the Middle East helped improve regional relations. Interestingly, the authors came to the conclusion that although bilateral reciprocity is quite widespread in protracted as well as less conflictual relationships, it is not sufficient to increase longterm cooperation in the Middle East. Thus, although triangular reciprocity is rare, it may serve as an alternative way to pursue cooperation when bilateral reciprocity is absent. See Goldstein, J., Pevehouse, J., Gerner, D. J., & Telhami, S. (2001). Reciprocity, triangularity and cooperation in the Middle East, 1979–97. Journal of Conflict Resolution, 45 (5), 594-620. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/3176315.

<sup>12</sup> According to rational institutionalism, a "limited security regime" can be very useful after its establishment, particularly during periods of relatively unconstrained rivalry, because it can provide regulation; encourage and institutionalise cooperative outcomes; play a moderating role; codify mutual vulnerability (the link between offence and defence) and parity, rather than military superiority, as the pillars on which arms cooperation would rest; solve the defection problem, due to improvement on each side's information about the behaviour of the other; provide (and promote) balanced and reciprocal agreements; aid in the negotiation of cooperation in another issue-area; and, last but not least, intensify the learning process in the conflict which, in turn, will allow each side to change its mode of thinking, redefine its goals and means in the conflict and, most importantly, change its attitude toward war by dismissing the use of war as a legitimate political means to accomplish its incompatible objectives in a conflict. See Keohane, 1984; Keohane, 1986; Haas, 1990; Duffield, 1992, pp. 819-855; Duffield, 1994; Krasner, 1983.

<sup>13</sup> Alliances grant preference to a select group of states at the expense of others (Wolfers, 1962). Moreover, within an alliance states seek to balance each other's power, they are affiliated with security dilemmas and they are particularly concerned about relative (either military or economic) gains.

What Role for Extra-Regional Powers?

It goes without saying that the Eastern Mediterranean states are faced with a complex security equation, with a number of known variables but also multiple unknown ones. The regional security matrix involves a number of influential regional and extra-regional actors, with bilateral and multilateral relationships changing, shifting and evolving on an almost continuous basis, hence the need for sound planning, readiness, flexibility, caution and, most importantly, pragmatism.

An attempt to describe the evolving regional security environment in the Eastern Mediterranean will have to include several scenarios, with numerous variations (Dokos, 2016). However, irrespective of which scenario will more accurately reflect future developments in the region, it would be fairly safe to predict that in the long-term the wider Middle East is gradually evolving into a multi-player security system and the West may have to adjust to a new reality where its influence in the Middle East will decline, at least in relative terms, as changes in the global balance of power will be reflected in this region as well.

China has been implementing a policy of close relations with resource-rich states in Africa and the Gulf region and is undoubtedly an emerging player both in the Eastern Mediterranean and in Southern Europe. Through initiatives and projects such as "Belt and Road", "16+1", the acquisition of ports and other strategic infrastructure assets, China is continuously increasing its economic but also political footprint in the abovementioned regions. Indeed, European officials have expressed concerns about Chinese intentions and called for greater scrutiny of Chinese investments, especially in the socalled critical infrastructure area. For the time being, China has limited its regional involvement in the Middle East and the Eastern Mediterranean mainly to the economic sphere, satisfied with the US guarantee on the safety of supply lines. But this may change given its growing energy dependency.

Russia has also been trying – quite successfully, one might add – to regain some of its past influence in the region. Smart use of its rather limited – at least in comparison to the US – capabilities has allowed Moscow to become a key player in Syria but also in the Eastern Mediterranean in general. Russia felt sidelined by the West's handling of the Libyan crisis (although Gaddafi was not an ally of Russia) and tried to avoid a similar situation in Syria. It tried – and succeeded – in projecting the image of a great power willing to invest considerable resources to support an ally (although it is not specifically committed to Assad's political survival). It also used Syria as a "get out of jail card", a

bargaining chip that would allow it to negotiate with the West from a position of relative strength and exchange an agreement on Syria with a compromise solution in the Ukrainian crisis (hoping that the West would accept Crimea as a fait accompli). Along the way, it took advantage of rather poor policy choices by the US and the Europeans to increase its own influence in Syria and the Eastern Mediterranean in general, although it underestimated the complexity of the Syrian conflict and overestimated its own ability to facilitate a negotiated solution. It was also prepared to prevent a Cyprus settlement that would diminish its influence on the island (it needed not to worry, though, as the central players in that conflict were once more unable to reach an agreement) and also kept an eye on hydrocarbon developments in the Eastern Mediterranean.

The EU has lost some of its regional influence and appears to lack a coherent and comprehensive policy/vision towards its Southern neighbourhood. Based on the Global Security Strategy adopted in 2016, the EU is interested in investing in the advancement of its European Neighbourhood Policy (ENP) and in supporting cooperative regional orders worldwide, especially in the Mediterranean, Middle East and Africa. It is also actively seeking to strengthen its defence capabilities through a series of initiatives such as PESCO (Fiott, Missiroli & Tardy, 2017), CARD and the European Defence Fund.<sup>14</sup> Efficient use of its – still considerable – normative power and of other foreign policy tools at its disposal would have a significant impact on Mediterranean stability and security.

The other transatlantic partner, the US, has been shifting its strategic attention to Asia and has been trying to reduce its military presence in the Mediterranean by delegating responsibility for the Western Mediterranean and parts of sub-Saharan Africa to the EU and for the Eastern Mediterranean to regional partners and allies. Although currently US foreign policy towards the Eastern Mediterranean seems to be lacking a strategic focus and clarity, the very good relations of the Trump Administration with Israel, Egypt and Greece augur rather well for sub-regional cooperation efforts with US support. However, the US decision to move its embassy from Tel Aviv to Jerusalem may have serious negative consequences for regional stability and indirectly affect regional cooperation efforts. Additionally, the Trump administration's policies regarding Iran, either in the Eastern Mediterranean (Syria, Lebanon) or the Gulf region, may further complicate the regional security equation, especially regarding the issue of terrorism, since President Trump frequently accuses Iran of being a terrorism "sponsor" state. Another divergence is the US stance on the case of Qatar.

Finally, few, if any, analysts would disagree with the argument that Iran and Saudi Arabia are important players, especially in Syria and Lebanon. Both in an effort to promote their

<sup>14</sup> Most recently, the inclusion of Turkey in the PESCO mechanism was presented as a novel way to foster mutual trust between the EU and Turkey and possibly contribute to breaking the vicious cycle of blockage with NATO, see Aydin-Duzgit, S. (2018, January). PESCO and third countries: Breaking the deadlock in European security. Istanbul Policy Center and Sabanci University. Retrieved form http://ipc.sabanciuniv.edu/wp-content/uploads/2018/01/Pesco\_and\_Third\_Countries \_AD%C3%BCzgit.pdf

national interests and regional influence but also as a result of their bilateral geopolitical competition, these two regional powers have been quite influential in shaping regional dynamics, although their involvement has not been particularly constructive.

### What Way Ahead?

Undoubtedly, an essential prerequisite for the establishment of a "limited security regime" in the Eastern Mediterranean is that energy insecurity and Jihadist terrorism are identified by the dominant states of the Eastern Mediterranean as well as by the sub-system's major external or extra-regional powers as the "core security issues" that demand collective institutional responses.<sup>15</sup> The collective security arrangement proposed for the Eastern Mediterranean sub-system thus takes a more systemic approach to the notion of threat by linking the (individual) Eastern Mediterranean states' security with systemic stability.

Moreover, energy insecurity and Jihadist terrorism are also representing a new growth area with potentially significant possibilities for regional cooperation while their centrality and importance for global stability is shared by external powers, i.e. the US, the EU and NATO, which may thus consider their contribution to the establishment and growth of a security regime in the Eastern Mediterranean particularly useful and legitimising.

Especially in regards to the issue of Jihadist terrorism, the EU and the US should promote and support a holistic regional initiative to address the root causes of terrorism and avoid the "isolation" and "blaming states" diplomacy, which produces divergences and is blocking any strategic cooperation on this issue. There is an urgent need to tackle the underlying factors of radicalisation and to take a comprehensive approach to fighting terrorism, moving the cooperation beyond just counter-terrorism policies and military measures.

According to Cordesman (2017), "the battle against Islamic extremism, and for stability in the MENA region, must be fought primarily by the governments of Muslim states. The struggle will be won or lost by the US strategic partnerships with states like Morocco, Egypt, Israel, Lebanon, Jordan, Iraq, Kuwait, Bahrain, Qatar, UAE, Saudi Arabia and Oman. It will not be won by trying to isolate the US or Europe from Muslims, or by measures that alienate the Islamic world." One concrete policy proposal may thus regard the establishment of a counter-terrorism quartet with the participation of the EU, the US, Russia and the Arab League. In principle, Turkey could also play a role in this context but

<sup>15</sup> As a prominent figure of regional security notes: "Regional institutions are vehicles for coping with a security predicament, for alleviating state weakness in a hostile international environment," see Ayoob, M. (1995). *The third world security predicament*. Boulder, CO: Lynne Rienner.

its current difficult relations and limited trust with the US and the EU would probably prevent its participation. Implementation of this proposal would in turn mean that certain extra-regional powers can be expected to act in concert to collectively administer security affairs within the Eastern Mediterranean and in accordance with a regional security arrangement where the issues of systemic importance, such as energy and terrorism, will be collectively discussed and acted upon.

# References

ADLER, E., & BARNETT, M. (1998). A Framework for the study of security communities. In E. Adler & M. Barnett (Eds.), *Security communities* (29-65). Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.

**ARBELL, D.** (2017, July 31). Tensions over Jerusalem expose vulnerability of Turkey-Israel relations, one year after normalizing ties. Markaz-Brookings. Retrieved from https://www.brookings.edu/blog/markaz/2017/07/31/tensions-over-jerusalem-expose-vulnerability-of-turkey-israel-relations-one-year-after-normalizing-ties

AYDIN-DUZGIT, S. (2018, January). PESCO and third countries: Breaking the deadlock in European security. Istanbul Policy Center and Sabanci University. Retrieved form http://ipc.sabanciuniv.edu/wp-content/uploads/2018/01/Pesco\_and\_Third\_Countries \_AD%C3%BCzgit.pdf

AYOOB, M. (1995). The third world security predicament. Boulder, CO: Lynne Rienner.

**BLOCKMANS, S.** (2017). *The obsolescence of the European Neighborhood Policy.* London: Rowman and Littlefield.

**BUZAN, B.** (1990). *People, states and fear. An agenda for international security studies in the post-Cold War era.* London: Harvester and Wheatsheaf.

**BUZAN, B., & WEAVER, O.** (2003) *Regions and powers. The structure of international security.* Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.

**CANTORI, J. L., & SPIEGEL, L. S.** (1970). *The international politics of regions: A comparative approach.* Englewood Cliffs: Prentice Hall.

**CORDESMAN, H. A.** (2017, February 15). *Tracking the trends and numbers: Islam, terrorism, stability and conflict in the Middle East.* Center for Strategic & International Studies. Retrieved from https://www.csis.org/analysis/tracking-trends-and-numbers-islam-terrorism-stability-and-conflict-middle-east

CRAIG, A. G., & GEORGE, L. A. (1990). *Force and statecraft.* New York: Oxford University Press.

**DE MICCO, P.** (2014). The prospect of Eastern Mediterranean gas production: An alternative energy supplier for the EU?. European Parliament. Retrieved from http://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/briefing\_note/join/2014/522339/EXP O-AFET\_SP%282014%29522339\_EN.pdf

**DEUTSCH, K. ET AL.** (1957). *Political community and the North Atlantic area: International organization in the light of historical experience.* Princeton: Princeton University.

**DOKOS. TH.** (2016). The Eastern Mediterranean in 2020: Possible scenarios and policy recommendations. ELIAMEP-KAS Policy Paper. Retrieved from http://www.eliamep.gr/wp-content/uploads/2016/04/%CE%9D%CE%BF-26-The-Eastern-Mediterranean-in-20201.pdf

**DUFFIELD, S. J.** (1992). International regimes and alliance behavior: Explaining NATO conventional force levels. *International Organization*, 46 (4), 819-855. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/2706876

**DUFFIELD, S. J.** (1994). Explaining the long peace in Europe: The contributions of regional security regimes. *Review of International Studies*, 20 (4), 369-388. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/20097386

FIOTT, D., MISSIROLI, A., & TARDY, T. (2017). Permanent Structured Cooperation: What's in a name? *Chaillot Papers*, 142. European Union Institute for Security Studies. Retrieved from https://www.iss.europa.eu/sites/default/files/EUISSFiles/CP\_142\_ONLINE.pdf

FLYNN, G., & SCHEFFER, D. (1990). Limited collective security. Foreign Policy, 80, 77-101.

**GARFINKLE, A.** (1995). An observation on Arab culture and deterrence: Metaphors and misgivings. In E. Inbar (Ed.), *Regional security regimes* (201-225). New York: State University of New York Press.

**GIANNAKOPOULOS, A.** (Ed.). (2016). Energy cooperation and security in the Eastern Mediterranean: A seismic shift towards peace or conflict?. The S. Daniel Abraham Center for International and Regional Studies & Tel Aviv University. Retrieved from https://www.ceps.eu/system/files/Energy%20Cooperation%20and%20Security%20in%2 Othe%20Eastern%20Mediterranean%20small%20file.pdf

GOLDSTEIN, J., PEVEHOUSE, J., GERNER, D. J., & TELHAMI, S. (2001). Reciprocity, triangularity

and cooperation in the Middle East, 1979–97. *Journal of Conflict Resolution*, 45 (5), 594-620. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/3176315.

GRIECO, J. (1990). Cooperation among nations. Ithaca, N.Y.: Cornell University Press.

HAAS, P. (1990). Saving the Mediterranean. New York: Columbia University Press.

**JERVIS, R.** (1982). Security regimes. In S. Krasner (Ed.), *International regimes* (173-194). Ithaca & London: Cornell University Press.

KEOHANE, R. (1984). After hegemony. Princeton: Princeton University Press.

**KEOHANE, R.** (1986). Reciprocity in international relations. *International Organization,* 40 (1), 1-27. Retrieved from http://www.jstor.org/stable/2706740

**KRASNER, S.** (1983). Regimes and the limits of realism: Regimes as autonomous variables. In S. Krasner (Ed.), *International regimes*. Ithaca, N.Y.: Cornell University Press.

**LEBOW, N. R., & STEIN, G. J.** (1987). Beyond deterrence, *Journal of Social Issues,* 43 (4), 5-71. doi: 10.1111/j.1540-4560.1987.tb00252.x.

LIPSON, C. (1991). Why are some international agreements informal?. *International Organization*, 45 (4), 495-538. Retrieved from https://doi.org/10.1017/S002081 8300033191

LIPSON, C. (1995) Are security regimes possible? Historical cases and modern issues. In E. Inbar (Ed.), *Regional security regimes*. New York: State University of New York Press.

Nye, J. (1968). Introduction. In J. Nye (Ed.), *International regionalism: Readings* (V–XVI.). Boston: Little Brown and Company.

PUCHALA, J. D., & HOPKINS. F. R. (1982). International regimes: Lessons from inductive analysis. *International Organization*, 36 (2), 245-275. Retrieved from https://doi.org/10.1017/S0020818300018944

**RICE, C.** (1988). SALT and the search for a security regime. In A. George, Ph. J. Farley, & A. Dallin, (Eds.), *U.S.-Soviet security cooperation: Achievements, failures, lessons.* 

New York: Oxford University Press.

**STEIN, G. J.** (1985). Detection and defection: Security regimes and the management of international conflict. *International Journal*, 40, 599-627.

**THOMSON, R.** (1973). The regional Sub-system: A conceptual explication and propositional inventory. *International Studies Quarterly*, 17 (1), 89-117. doi: 10.2307/3013464

TZIARAS, Z. (2016). Israel-Cyprus-Greece: A "comfortable" quasi alliance. *Mediterranean Politics*, 21 (3). doi: 10.1080/13629395.2015.1131450

**WOLFERS, A.** (1962). Collective defense versus collective security. In A. Wolfers (Ed.), *Discord and collaboration.* Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press.

# The Gas Effect: Assessing Hydrocarbon Development's Impact Upon Eastern Mediterranean Politics

Ehud Eiran\*, Gabriel Mitchell\*\*

\*\*Policy Fellow, Mitvim Institute; PhD candidate at Virginia Tech University

<sup>\*</sup>Board Member, Mitvim Institute; Assistant Professor of International Relations at the School of Political Science, University of Haifa

### Introduction

The following chapter investigates the regional effects of the gas finds in the Eastern Mediterranean since the 1990s, Specifically, the chapter looks at these effects regarding regional security, border demarcation and conflicts related to them, environmental and crisis management, and relations with external actors, such as the European Union (EU) and the United States (US). The chapter concludes that, despite some achievements, the discoveries generally did not, to date, live up to the potential and the expectation that they will become a "game changer" (Tzimitras & Faustmann, 2014): a driving force of regional integration, reconciliation and closer relations to Europe. Indeed, as the chapter shows, in some cases, the gas findings created new sources for regional conflict or added fuel to pre-existing tensions. Moreover, the effect of the gas finds was somewhat overshadowed by other developments, such as the civil war in Syria, Russia's re-emergence as an important regional actor, and the conflict in Sinai between the government of Egypt and Islamists. Despite this state of affairs, the chapter points to areas that show potential for regional cooperation and the instances where this potential did materialise. It continues in five parts. In the next section, we review the specifics of the gas finds in the region since the late 1990s, including exploration efforts that did not lead to any finds thus far. In this section indeed the chapter - we analyse all regional state actors on the shores of the Mediterranean from Egypt to Turkey, as well as the island of Cyprus. In the second section, we look at the effect of the gas discoveries on regional security, with an emphasis on the naval competition that is unfolding in the area. In the third section, we analyse international boundary demarcation in the region and show how the gas finds led to both conflicts and agreement among regional actors regarding these matters. We then - in the fourth section - look at the effect of the finds on environmental policies. In the last section, we analyse the responses of external actors - the US, EU and Russia - to the gas finds and the effect on regional dynamics.

# Hydrocarbon Finds and Development in the Eastern Mediterranean

The offshore Eastern Mediterranean covers two major geological formations: the Levant and Nile Basins. The Levant Basin, approximately 80,000 sq km, is considered one of the most underexplored and prospective territories in terms of oil and gas potential globally. Beginning in the 1990s, exploration efforts led to significant discoveries of natural gas in the region. Studies suggest the region may additionally hold oil deposits as well.

Egypt has been a regional exporter of natural gas since the early 2000s. It has pipes that connect to Israel and Jordan (both of which fell inactive in recent years) as well as two LNG facilities: Damietta, currently operated by Eni and Unión Fenosa, and Idku, operated by Shell. Just like its neighbours, Egypt also benefited from the wave of offshore gas explorations. In August 2015, Italian firm Eni discovered the Zohr gas field. Located over 150 kilometres off the Egyptian coast, Zohr is estimated to hold 850 bcm, making it the largest Eastern Mediterranean natural gas discovery to date. Egypt's potential as a regional energy player is subject to debate. The country has high domestic gas consumption of (roughly) 50 bcm per year, and growth is proceeding unchecked due to heavy government subsidies that artificially lower the price of electricity for endconsumers. This dynamic has complicated the Egyptian government's relationship with international corporations like Unión Fenosa, Eni and Shell to whom it owes approximately \$3.6 billion in total debt. Zohr's inclusion in the Egyptian energy picture will certainly balance things out, yet it remains to be seen how much will be set aside for export. If additional offshore reserves in Egypt's EEZ are uncovered, it would alter some of the more conservative estimations.

Gaza Marine, off the shores of the Gaza Strip, was discovered in 1999. It is estimated to hold roughly 28 bcm, enough only for domestic consumption. Israel blocked efforts to explore and develop this reserve, citing security concerns (Boersma & Sachs, 2015). Currently owned by Shell, Gaza Marine lies dormant while residents of the Gaza Strip have suffered years of power shortages. Gaza Marine is of high symbolic importance for Palestinians, as production from this field would allow them to assert sovereignty over their natural resources. It would also give a significant boost to the economy. However, the internal division in the Palestinian camp between the internationally recognised the Palestinian Authority (PA) government in the West Bank, and the de facto Hamas statelet in Gaza creates a major barrier to progress. Negotiations between Israel and the PA in the West Bank regarding the importing of Leviathan gas means that there is little incentive for Israel to allow gas from Gaza Marine to flow, which would further undermine Leviathan's efforts to locate sufficient buyers for its own gas fields.

Israel's first discoveries came in 1999 (Even, 2004) but the more significant ones came a decade later. In January 2009, Houston-based American firm Noble Energy and several Israeli partners (including Delek Group) discovered the Tamar field, a 280 bcm gas field located 80 kilometres west of Haifa. A year later, Noble Energy and Delek Group found the much larger Leviathan gas field. Leviathan, which holds an estimated 540 bcm, was the largest discovery in the Eastern Mediterranean at the time and was hailed by many as a "game changer" with the potential to turn Israel, historically a net energy importer, into a regional exporter. Several smaller fields have been discovered since, and there are those who believe future fields are waiting to be uncovered in Israel's EEZ. Israelis rejoiced upon learning that their historically energy-dependent state had transformed overnight into a potential energy exporter. However, in the subsequent years the Israeli government struggled to establish the legal and regulatory framework that would both satisfy the developer's commercial needs and the demands from the public. After intense debate and multiple proposals, the current arrangements will allow for 40% of Israel's natural gas to be exported to foreign markets (Weisman & Barkat, 2013).

Noble Energy and Delek group also conducted explorations in Cyprus' EEZ. In 2011, Noble Energy discovered the Aphrodite gas field. Aphrodite holds around 128 bcm, enough to reduce dependence on foreign oil as well as export reserves to Europe. However, most analysts agree that the field does not warrant the kind of investment necessary for its development. To realise its export potential, Cyprus would have to transfer its gas either through an onshore or offshore LNG terminal, or via pipeline – options that demand significant capital investment. Even if such hurdles were overcome, Cyprus must also wrestle with Turkey, who neither recognises Cypriot maritime claims, nor is a signee of the United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea (UNCLOS). Moreover, the Cypriote Aphrodite field extends into Israel's EEZ and forms a smaller field called Ishai. Negotiations between the two countries towards a unitisation agreement were never concluded, creating some tensions between the states (Cohen, 2015).

No doubt influenced by the discoveries elsewhere in the Eastern Mediterranean, Lebanon has been eager to find companies interested in exploring its waters. Seismic research conducted in 2012 suggested that there could be as much as 700 bcm in Lebanese waters. However, the lack of infrastructure, political transparency and security risks of investing in Lebanon has scared away companies for nearly a decade. It also shares a contested maritime border with Israel. In late 2017, the Lebanese government approved the first bid to explore in its EEZ from an international consortium, including Total, Eni and Novatek. So far, this is the only group to place a bid to explore in Lebanon's waters.

Historically, Syria enjoyed robust domestic energy production. It is unclear whether its territorial waters contain significant reserves, although Russian company Soyuzneftegaz won an exclusive tender to explore and develop Syria's offshore gas reserves in 2013 (Sogoloff, 2017). Operations were quickly suspended following the intensification of the civil war, though it is reasonable to assume that once Syria's political future is more settled investors will return to explore its waters.

Turkey is an energy dependent state without significant offshore energy resources to date but it is a key transit state in the regional energy landscape. Natural gas from Azerbaijan, Iran, Iraq, Turkmenistan, and eventually Russia flow from Turkey to Europe. As of today, there are six LNG and gas pipeline entry points into Turkey, and that number is likely to expand. Turkey has entertained the possibility of importing Israeli gas, both for its local market and for continued transportation to Europe.

Most experts agree that Eastern Mediterranean states – in particular Israel, Cyprus and Egypt – should seek a cooperative strategy in order to maximise their economic gains. Without embracing a regional approach, Israeli and Cypriot hydrocarbons are unlikely to independently reach European or Asian markets. While Egypt possesses both the domestic quantities and facilities to operate independent of its neighbours, cooperation could present commercial benefits, increase market confidence and expand the appetite for regional investment. Sharing costs for infrastructure could also create an "economies of scale" effect that would benefit all the parties involved.

However, creating a regional energy cooperation framework is easier said than done. Of the many pipeline options that would potentially bring Eastern Mediterranean gas to the European market, most fail to check off the political, commercial and technical boxes required for feasibility (Baconi, 2017b). The most ambitious proposal: a 1,900-kilometrelong undersea pipeline that would link the Leviathan and Aphrodite fields, then transport their gas from Israel to Italy via Cyprus and Greece. The plan, dubbed the "EastMed pipeline" was revealed in April 2017 during a summit involving the Israeli, Greek, Cypriot and Italian Ministers of Energy. In 2017, the European Commission (EC) deemed the project, which would be the world's longest undersea pipeline, technically feasible and economically viable. The commission stated that it "strongly supports" the project and that it is an "important option among other existing and possible future evacuation routes for the export of gas from the region to the EU" (European Parliament, 2017). However, the proposed route faces significant technical and economic challenges, and it is unclear if it will be able to secure the kind of necessary investment to get it off the ground. Specifically, the proposed route of the EastMed pipeline would reach depths of over 3 kilometres; repairs would be both costly and dangerous.

The most viable alternative to the EastMed pipeline is the so-called "Egyptian option", which would transport Israeli and Cypriot gas to Egypt for re-export to Europe or Asia. In August 2016, Egypt and Cyprus signed an agreement for the construction of a pipeline that would transport Aphrodite's gas to Egypt. This agreement was made possible by previous agreements between Israel and Egypt to link the Tamar and Leviathan fields to

Egypt's existing LNG facilities in Damietta and Idku, respectively. Shell is both the operator of the Idku facility and co-owner of the Aphrodite field, making this a particularly attractive option to transport Cypriot gas. In February 2018, Noble Energy and Delek group signed two agreements to export 64 bcm of gas to Dolphinus Holdings Ltd, an Egyptian company, over the next ten years (Barkat & Gorodeisky, 2018b). Details of the plan are not yet clear but a cooperative initiative with Cyprus and Israel would provide Egypt with inexpensive source of revenue (transit fees), a means to resume full operation of its LNG facilities, and a new set of strategic and commercial benefits.

If realised, the Egyptian option would help Cyprus and Israel avoid the potential difficulties surrounding the EastMed pipeline, but challenges remain. According to a Swiss court, Egypt owes \$1.7 billion in fines to the Israel Electric Corporation and the Eastern Mediterranean Gas Company, dating back to the last energy arrangement between Cairo and Jerusalem. It has been reported that these disputes have been resolved but the details have yet to be released (Wahba, 2018). There is also a question of transportation: Israeli gas could be transported either by existing undersea pipelines or infrastructure across the Sinai Peninsula. However, questions exist regarding the ownership and capacity of the undersea option, and the security of any Sinai route would be difficult to guarantee. An alternative option, perhaps through Jordan, might be considered before all is said and done.

Energy discoveries impacted regional diplomacy. First, it strengthened the relationship between Israel, Greece and Cyprus. The three countries have signed several MOUs related to the development of regional energy and water cooperation (Zeiger, 2013b; Nir, 2017). Israeli Prime Minister Benjamin Netanyahu was the first Israeli head of state to visit the island of Cyprus in 2012. Security cooperation has also been increased over this period. Though energy plays a role in this alliance, much of it is driven by broader strategic considerations, such as the tensions that remain between Israel and Turkey, despite 2016 efforts to patch up relations between the two. Second, energy development has strengthened ties between Egypt, Greece and Cyprus. In 2015, the leaders of these three countries pledged cooperation in matters of security and energy cooperation. They also reached EEZ delimitation agreements with one another, eliminating the potential for future conflict over their maritime borders. Third, the prospect of energy cooperation played a role in Israel and Turkey's reconciliation agreement, signed in June 2016. The dispute between Israel and Turkey included a clash regarding compensation for Turkish causalities in the 2010 Gaza Flotilla affair. Israeli Prime Minister Netanyahu emphasised the connection between the need to export Israeli natural gas and reconciliation with Turkey: "This agreement opens the way for cooperation on economic and energy matters, including the gas issue...gas is so important and contains the possibility of strengthening the Israeli economy and state coffers with vast capital... these are vast sums but we need markets...this could not have come sooner without this agreement and now we will work to advance it" (IsraeliPM, 2016).

While hydrocarbon discoveries can create new opportunities, they have the potential to create new threats as well. Pre-existing tensions between Turkey and Cyprus, for example, have been further enflamed by disputes over maritime borders and exploration rights. In February 2018, for example, Turkish Naval Forces threatened to use force against an Italian gas rig that was about to start exploration in block 3, off the shores of Cyprus. Coupled with Turkish manoeuvres in the sea, the threats led the Italian operator of the rig – oil giant ENI – to give up the planned exploration there (Offshore Energy Today, 2018). As the prospects for various energy projects shift, so will the region's complex dynamics. For this reason, prognostications about Eastern Mediterranean energy cooperation should remain modest.

### **Regional Security: Naval Competition**

The last few years saw significant expansion of naval capabilities of a number of regional actors. The discovery of offshore gas drove this process, at least in part, though other causes had also played a role. Chief among them is the reduced presence of the US Sixth Fleet in the Mediterranean and the increased presence of both Russian and Iranian vessels. This section will explore some of the securitisation of the Eastern Mediterranean's maritime space and its role in defining the relationship between various actors.

Nowhere has the investment in naval infrastructure over the last decade been as visible as in Israel (Eiran, 2014). Traditionally, Israel's navy was the smallest branch of the Israeli Defense Forces (IDF). This was mostly a reflection of the limited threat from the seas to the state and, perhaps more broadly, the limited attention Israel paid to the sea for many years. In the last few years, however, Israel began a "turn to the Sea" (Eiran & Zur, 2013). Concerns over securing its offshore natural resources led to a significant expansion of the navy. Hezbollah's leadership has threatened to target Israel's offshore platforms. According to Israeli military intelligence, future conflict with the Shiite militia would likely include attempted sabotage of these platforms, all of which sit within range of Hezbollah's missiles. In 2012, the Israeli Ministry of Defence granted the Israeli Navy an \$800 million budget increase for the purchase of new vessels (including four corvettes), and in 2013 Israel's navy requested an additional \$700 million increase in order to expand its capabilities. New surface vessels,

maritime patrol aircraft, and coastal radar networks are all being prioritised as the navy undergoes this sudden evolution.

As the search for offshore gas and oil continues, Israel is likely to continue expanding its navy in order to protect energy infrastructure and patrol Israel's EEZ, including the instalment of missile defence systems on its offshore oil and gas platforms. But Israel is not the only Eastern Mediterranean state that is prioritising the expansion of its naval capacity. In the last three years, Egypt has acquired four Gowind corvettes from France, two amphibious assault ships, combat helicopters, and four submarines from Germany (Eiran & Rubin, 2015). An additional corvette from South Korea was added in October 2017 (Shay, 2017). These investments will allow Egypt to monitor activities in its naval space – which stretches from the Mediterranean to the Suez Canal and into the Red Sea – and in particular contain migrant and terror activities, but it will also provide it with the means to secure its EEZ and any hydrocarbon infrastructure that is developed in it in the coming years.

In comparison to Israel and Egypt, Cyprus' navy is quite small. Still, in January 2018 Larnaca celebrated the arrival of its first offshore naval vessel (OPV), built by Israel Shipyards. ("Cyprus's First Offshore Patrol Vessel Arrives at Larnaca Port", 2018) Several additional ships will reportedly be ordered in the coming years, part of a general overhaul of Cyprus' capacities. In statements at a naval base in December 2017, Cypriot Defence Minister Christoforos Fokaides framed these developments as a necessary step in order to establish maritime and energy security in the Eastern Mediterranean. ("Defence Minister: Cyprus Navy Upgrading a Strategic Priority", 2017) Since its establishment, Cypriot defence policy has been dominated by its strategic concerns with Turkey, and the expansion of its naval capacity is no different. Following the announcement of Aphrodite's discovery in 2011, Ankara has repeatedly challenged the legality of Cyprus' offshore activities, claiming those territorial waters belong to the Turkish Republic of Northern Cyprus (TRNC) and should not be exploited until negotiations on the divided island are resolved. On several occasions Turkey has sent naval vessels into the waters Cyprus deems a part of its EEZ, including seismic vessels and in December 2017 its first drillship. In 2014, the Turkish navy expelled a Norwegian vessel searching for hydrocarbons in Cyprus's EEZ. Like its neighbours, Turkey is also expanding its naval capacity, including a multipurpose light aircraft carrier that will function as the flagship of the Turkish navy. Both Cyprus and Turkey are NATO member states; open conflict between the two is unlikely. Still, lingering disputes and misunderstandings could produce suboptimal results in a region with so many existing tensions.

The naval expansion of many Eastern Mediterranean countries has coincided with a similar increase in military cooperation. Following the collapse in bilateral relations

between Israel and Turkey in May 2010, Israel, Cyprus and Greece deepened their security cooperation. When Turkey withdrew from its annual search-and-rescue exercise with Israel and the US in 2011, Turkey was replaced by Greece and the name of the exercise changed from *Reliant Mermaid* to *Noble Dina* (Zeiger, 2013a).<sup>1</sup> In January 2012, then Cypriot Defence Minister Demetris Eliades visited Israel – a historic first. One month later, Israeli Prime Minister Benjamin Netanyahu visited Cyprus. During his visit, Netanyahu and then Cypriot President Demetris Christofias signed an agreement that would permit Israel to operate in Cypriot airspace and territorial waters for the purpose of search and rescue operations (Tanchum, 2015) Over the course of the subsequent years, Israel and Cyprus' military cooperation has continued to expand, including joint land and air drills (Ahronheim, 2017). In July 2015, Israel and Greece signed a Status of Forces Agreement (SOFA). Greece is only the second country, after the US, to sign such an agreement with Israel. According to reports, Israel, Cyprus, Greece, and Egypt are looking to conduct joint air force drills in the coming year ("Israel To Conduct Joint Air Force Drills with Greece, Cyprus, Egypt", 2017).

Despite its membership of NATO, Turkey over the last decade is very much the Eastern Mediterranean actor on the outside looking in. Given its history of territorial disputes with Greece and Cyprus, Turkey cannot realistically participate in joint strategic activities prior to resolving outstanding differences with these states. Similarly, Turkey-Egypt relations cratered in 2013 when Recep Tayyip Erdoğan questioned Egyptian President Abdel Fattah el-Sisi's legitimacy and demanded former President Mohammad Morsi's release from prison. Diplomatic ties remain downgraded. And although Ankara reached a reconciliation agreement with Israel in 2016, relations still experience frequent turbulence. As Erdoğan's foreign policy inches closer to cooperation with Moscow, relations with members of the Western alliance will continue to deteriorate.

Russia's naval presence in the Eastern Mediterranean has expanded in the last few years. Russian intervention in the civil war in Syria led to a larger naval deployment and expansion of naval bases. In 2015, Russia reinstated the Cold War era fifth Eskadra, a standing naval task force (Eiran & Rubin, 2017). Following the 2015 skirmish between Russian and Turkish planes, Moscow installed an S-400 SAM battery near Latakia, expanding its ability to monitor airspace over the Eastern Mediterranean. Russia's plans to expand the existing naval facility at the port of Tartus – on lease from Syria – is yet another example of Moscow's growing regional influence (Osborn, 2016). This is a worrying development for many of the region's actors. Russia may not pose an offensive threat but its presence demands both the attention and respect of all who operate on the high seas. One of the challenges brought about by Russia's expanding influence is the introduction of Iranian activity in the Eastern Mediterranean. In 2012, Iranian warships passed through the Suez Canal on their way to the port of Tartus. Israel perceived the manoeuvre as symbolic of Iran's designs to further entrench itself in Syria – a goal it appears close to accomplishing (Mroue & Abdul-Zahra, 2017). In a 2017 interview with the BBC, Prime Minister Netanyahu expressed concern that Iran sought to introduce its submarines into the waters of the Eastern Mediterranean (Pasmanick, 2017). Iran may not pose a threat to the majority of states in the region but the combination of its decades-long tension with Israel and its engagement in Syria and Yemen is more than enough for its activities to occupy everyone's attention. More broadly, as Shaffer (2012) noted, governments in the region might take greater risks, as they feel empowered by new resources.

While the discovery of offshore natural gas certainly contributed to the rapid development of Eastern Mediterranean navies, it is hardly the only factor for the naval competition. Without the pre-existing geopolitical tensions, either between Cyprus and Turkey or Israel and Lebanon, et al, there would not be the same perceived need for bulking up on naval capacity. The continuing conflicts in Syria and Libya, which has forced thousands of refugees to seek safe passage to Europe by boat, have prompted many to rethink their maritime security strategies. But the biggest factor is the diminution of the US Sixth Fleet over the last guarter century. Once a pillar of the US's Mediterranean presence, demands in other maritime spaces and a general US Navy policy of reducing fleet strength has taken its toll on the Sixth Fleet (Lesser, 2015). And it is not too early to begin thinking about China's role in Eastern Mediterranean security issues. The Middle East, and more specifically the Mediterranean, plays an important role in China's ambitious One Belt One Road initiative. Chinese investment in ports across the region - from Piraeus, Greece to Ashdod, Israel to Abu Dhabi, the Suez and Djibouti - will further integrate the Eastern Mediterranean into the global economy (Ghiselli, 2017). Furthermore, Chinese investment will generate increasing interest in the region's complex diplomatic web.

The Eastern Mediterranean's maritime security deserves the attention of European leaders. The diminution of a US naval presence in the Mediterranean and subsequent increase of Russian and Iranian naval activity has prompted several regional actors to expand their maritime security budgets. Discovery of offshore natural resources has similarly encouraged naval expansion, as many states seek to protect their offshore energy infrastructure and EEZs from sabotage by state and non-state actors. But with the expansion of naval capabilities the potential for confrontation over maritime resources also increases. Eastern Mediterranean states – particularly those with outstanding

territorial disputes – must take extra caution in avoiding armed conflict with one another. As the securitisation of offshore facilities creates new questions about the limits of state sovereignty, Eastern Mediterranean actors should begin asking themselves what kind of regional security paradigm would best serve their interests.

## Drawing the Lines: Hydrocarbons and Maritime Borders

Compared to other regions in the world, the Eastern Mediterranean is decidedly less advanced in the arena of maritime border demarcation. Of the fifteen states that are nonparties to UNCLOS, three (Israel, Syria and Turkey) are located in the Eastern Mediterranean. While outstanding maritime borders disputes exist between multiple actors, and recent energy discoveries have exacerbated these disputes. Developing a regime that will resolve existing disputes and put in place mutually agreeable maritime policy is in the best interest of both state actors and the private companies that seek to exploit offshore hydrocarbon deposits.

Cyprus has been the most proactive Eastern Mediterranean state in the arena of maritime border demarcation. At present, it possesses EEZ delimitation agreements with Egypt, Lebanon and Israel (signed in 2003, 2007, 2010, respectively).<sup>2</sup> Turkey disputes Cyprus' EEZ delimitation agreements because of its own continental shelf claims to both the east and west of the island. Turkey also claims that Cyprus must manage the island's natural resources together with the Turkish Cypriots (represented by the government of the Turkish Republic of Northern Cyprus – TRNC) who live in the northern portion of the island, as stipulated in the 2004 Annan Plan. Although the parties did not adopt the Annan Plan at the time, subsequent negotiations have followed the same basic guidelines. Negotiations over the last decade stalled, and Cyprus continued to offer licences to international companies to explore in its waters. In response, Turkey directed its own ships into the same territory ("Turkey 'Determined' To Continue Exploration Amid Threats from Greek Cyprus", 2014).

Ever since offshore reserves were discovered in Cyprus' waters, there have been those who believed that energy cooperation should serve as a catalyst for renewed negotiations between Cyprus, Turkey and the TRNC. As the argument goes, the Greek and Turkish Cypriot sides already share their electricity, so imagine the economic opportunity for the island's residents if the gas from the Aphrodite and Leviathan fields were together transported in an undersea pipeline to Turkey (Bryza, 2018). At the time, Turkey was seeking to diversify its natural gas supplies away from Russia, and some in Cyprus were

<sup>2</sup> Lebanon's parliament has not ratified the EEZ delineation agreement with Cyprus due to claims that the agreement signed between Israel and Cyprus included disputed waters that Lebanon claims belong to it, but which Israel has included as its own.

convinced that the island could become a regional hub. Multiple negotiations since 2011 have proven that this argument is fundamentally flawed. The natural gas that exists in Cyprus' waters does not offer a sufficient incentive that would overcome the historic grievances between the parties. In addition, Turkey's energy calculus has changed since the start of negotiations. The opportunity to import Cyprus' natural gas is less of an incentive for Turkey than originally assumed. Indeed, the lack of trust between the parties transformed the potential for energy cooperation into yet another source of discord at the negotiation table.

Cyprus' efforts to reach EEZ delineation agreements with its neighbours also prompted a maritime border dispute between Israel and Lebanon. Following the Israel-Cyprus delimitation of the EEZ treaty in 2010, Lebanon protested against the agreement, arguing that it violated the southern portion of Lebanon's EEZ that had been previously agreed upon with Cyprus in 2007. As Lebanon argued to the United Nations (UN) at the time, the line negotiated between Cyprus and Israel overlapped with Lebanese maritime territory. By maritime standards, the disputed territory is quite small but it is situated close to the Aphrodite and Leviathan fields, and Lebanon believes that its territorial waters hold a similar amount of reserves as Israel (Yefet, 2017).

According to Lebanon, Israel's maritime border creeps north of the internationally recognised territorial borders of Lebanon (Ayat, 2013). Land borders are critical for determining from which point a state's maritime territory begins. In its claim to the UN, Lebanon posited that its borders were "set forth in the Paulet-Newcombe agreement [determined by Great Britain and France in 1923] and the Armistice Agreement signed on 23 March 1949" (Wahlisch, 2011). Based on Lebanese measurements, a portion of the Leviathan field falls into the 850-square-kilometre area that both states claim a part of their exclusive economic zones (Zhukov, 2013). Israel has rejected this claim. It holds that the Paulet-Newcombe line ends several metres shy of the Lebanese coast and in fact never set a boundary between the two states. It has also asserted that the 1949 Armistice Agreement did not include any map determining the Israeli-Lebanese border (FES/INSS). The dispute between Israel and Lebanon was guickly politicised (Eiran, 2017). For its part, Hezbollah has repeatedly threatened to strike Israel's offshore platforms - a warning Israel's security establishment takes seriously. Hezbollah's expanding capabilities prompted Israel to prioritise the securitisation of its national energy infrastructure. Negotiated efforts by the US and the UN came up short. Indeed, in early 2018 the tension over the maritime boundary heightened as the issue was coupled with Lebanese claims against Israeli construction near and on the international terrestrial boundaries between the countries. As these lines are written it seems that an American

mediation effort on both matters had failed. The current disputes add to concerns that Israel and Hezbollah will engage in the medium range in another direct confrontation. Continued efforts to bridge the differences between the two parties must remain a priority in the coming years as exploration in the waters of the Eastern Mediterranean continues.

Finally, there is an outstanding dispute between Israel and the PA on access to the Gaza Marine field, discovered in 2000 about 36 kilometres off the Gaza Strip coastline. The Gaza Marine field holds a modest 28 bcm but it is enough for the Palestinian energy sector to be self-sufficient. Given the current economic conditions in the Gaza Strip as well as the PA's overall dependence on Israel for energy and electricity, the exploitation of the Gaza Marine field would be a welcome boon for Palestinians – especially those in Gaza who suffer from daily electricity shortages (Baconi, 2017a).

Since Hamas took over the Gaza Strip in 2007, Israel has severely restricted the flow of goods in and out of Gaza by land and sea. Similarly, it has blocked attempts to develop the Gaza Marine field. While this strategy has prevented funds and arms from reaching Hamas, it also limited the development of infrastructure in the Gaza Strip and crippled the economy. More importantly, it left Palestinians in Gaza dependent on Israel for their energy needs, impacting their access to clean dependable water and functional sanitation systems. Israel's policies may have limited Hamas' capabilities but it did not weaken Hamas either. It also did not prevent a succession of conflicts in 2008, 2012 and 2014. The last attempt to develop the field was in 2016, when Royal Dutch Shell acquired British Gas (BG) and its 55% stake in the Gaza Marine field. However, by 2017 Shell informed the PA that it would sell its stake (Bousso, 2018).

In theory, exploiting the Gaza Marine field would reverse many of these negative trends. Revenues from the field would provide a boost to the Palestinian economy, provide the PA with greater energy security, and alleviate some of the issues pertaining to water treatment and waste management. Improving the daily conditions for Gaza's residents could improve the nature of the relationship between Israel and Hamas, and repair, if but marginally, the bitter sentiments held by Palestinians towards Israel. Likewise, strengthening the Palestinian economy would offer the PA more resources to devote to other areas of need. Finally, a cooperative policy towards the Gaza Marine field would assuage concerns by Egypt and Jordan about the prospects of engaging with Israel on other energy issues (Bar-Eli, 2014). There are strong political, economic and humanitarian reasons to open the Gaza Marine field for development. Without addressing Israeli security concerns, however, Palestinian dreams of utilising this small but crucial energy source will not be realised.

These three cases demonstrate how the lack of clearly delineated maritime borders generated opportunities for actors in the Eastern Mediterranean with pre-existing disputes to find new ground upon which to extend their disagreements. The development of hydrocarbons has not contributed to resolving these disputes, and indeed may have even caused them. These disputes, in turn, could discourage international energy corporations from bidding for exploration on the region (Scovazzi, 2012). They may even contribute to renewed hostilities between parties as evident from the Israel-Lebanon-Hezbollah exchanges regarding this matter, as well as from the deployment of the Turkish navy in Cypriot waters. Efforts by third party mediators such as the US and the UN have all come up short. This does not mean a different third party, one that has the economic flexibility to serve as a potential buyer of Eastern Mediterranean gas (such as the EU) could not find more success - still, this would require a change in EU policy, which historically deferred to other actors and international bodies on these issues. Until that time, state actors with a vested interest in maintaining regional order - such as Israel and Egypt - should prioritise the establishment of EEZ delineation agreements in an effort to avoid future confusion over maritime borders and resource exploitation.

## **Environmental and Crisis Management**

There is an increasing global awareness of the dangers of climate change but more can be done to protect the Eastern Mediterranean's unique ecosystem. Global warming and its myriad consequences are a particular threat to the Eastern Mediterranean, and the region is especially vulnerable to the effects of extreme climatic shifts. Scientists now know that the waters of the Eastern Mediterranean have risen 3 degrees Celsius in the last 30 years, impacting the oceanic ecosystem and the behaviour of its wildlife (Austin, 2017). Expansion of the Suez Canal has led to the introduction of invasive species into the region, threatening much of its biodiversity (Galbraith, 2015). Although the Eastern Mediterranean is only now entering a period of offshore development and increasing maritime border delineation, this process should be a collaborative one that incorporates voices from political, industrial, scientific and emergency response communities.

The Mediterranean is a closed sea, and pollutants that enter the waters of the Mediterranean should be considered a transnational concern. From offshore drilling to the laying of undersea pipelines, every step of the energy development and exploitation process carries the risk of accidentally releasing toxins into the environment. Oilfields are inherently riskier than gas fields – gas leaks carry risks for the physical infrastructure (i.e. rigs and platforms) – and the consequences can be the extermination of marine life,

toxification of the surviving fish, mass contamination of coastlines and underground reservoirs located in close proximity to the shoreline, and health risks to those at the drill site or responsible for the cleanup process. Evidenced by the Exxon Valdez (1989), Persian Gulf (1991) and Deepwater Horizon (2010) spills, industrial-size disasters impact economies as much as they do environments. All Eastern Mediterranean states are contracting parties to the Barcelona Convention for the Protection of the Marine Environment and the Coastal Region of the Mediterranean (1995), established in order to enable sustainable development that will also protect marine environments. The convention begot seven more specific protocols that were accepted by most regional actors (The Council of the European Union, 2012). One of the protocols deals specifically with the protection of the Mediterranean Sea against pollution resulting from exploration and exploitation of the continental shelf and the seabed and its subsoil. Among other things, the protocol calls for the creation of shared procedures to determine liability in the case of environmental damage. Such mechanisms do not currently exist, but would serve the interests of all regional actors. One possibility would be for Eastern Mediterranean states to adopt similar safety policies, such as the EU's Environmental Liability Directive. The Directive created a framework aimed to both prevent accidents and outline an effective response in the event that one occurs:

- Before exploration or production begins, companies must prepare a Major Hazard Report for their offshore installation. This report must contain a risk assessment and an emergency response plan.
- Companies must keep resources at hand in order to put them into operation when necessary.
- When granting licences, EU countries must ensure that companies are well financed and have the necessary technical expertise.
- Technical solutions that are critical for the safety of operators' installations must be independently verified. This must be done prior to the installation going into operation.
- National authorities must verify safety provisions, environmental protection measures, and the emergency preparedness of rigs and platforms. If companies do not respect the minimum standards, EU countries can impose sanctions, including halting production.
- Information on how companies and EU countries keep installations safe must be made available for citizens.
- Companies will be fully liable for environmental damages caused to protected marine species and natural habitats. For damage to marine habitats, the

geographical zone will cover all EU marine waters including exclusive economic zones and continental shelves (European Commission, 2018).

In Cyprus, for example, permits are not given out if these preconditions are not met. If the same policies were adopted by all Eastern Mediterranean states, then the onus would fall on the energy companies to operate within the boundaries of a shared set of values. As with so many regional and international initiatives, success is measured first and foremost at the national level. The rights that states enjoy within the boundaries of their EEZ must be balanced with a commitment to preservation and protection of their marine environment.

Despite the many issues that divide Eastern Mediterranean actors, environmental protection should be seen as a shared goal. One way of encouraging greater cooperation on environmental issues is by building off previous emergency situations that triggered a regional response, or in other words a "good neighbour" policy. Historically, Eastern Mediterranean states have demonstrated a willingness to aid others in moments of crisis. Following the 1999 Izmit earthquake, search and rescue teams from Israel and Greece travelled to Turkey to lend a hand in the international effort. Similar gestures were made towards Israel during the 2010 Mount Carmel forest fires. Unable to fend off the flames alone, Israeli fire-fighters were supported by Turkish, Palestinian and Cypriot teams. Jordan and Egypt also offered to help (Medzini & Greenberg, 2010).

But while these incidents were unanticipated, energy development presents certain known risks. Eastern Mediterranean states can prepare for accidental environmental catastrophes brought on by offshore energy development. This requires integrated planning, cooperative initiatives between government ministries, scientists, search and rescue agencies, and of course industry experts. States can develop joint research initiatives to explore the environmental impact of energy development and potential natural disaster protocols. With proven success, such initiatives could expand their work to other types of natural disasters (flooding, wildfire, earthquakes, etc.), creating a large umbrella for regional cooperation.

# Regional Energy, Global Engagement: The Role of the EU, the US and Russia

Three global actors have the largest impact on the dynamics of the Eastern Mediterranean: the EU, the US and Russia. Hydrocarbon discoveries both impacted the

manner in which all three are engaged in the region, and all three played central roles in defining the region's new energy politics.

Of the three, the EU has the most complicated role. For starters, two Eastern Mediterranean states – Greece and Cyprus – are members of the EU and therefore their interests had a natural impact on the formation of European policy towards the region during this time period. In addition, Turkey has been a EU candidate for many years; Israel, Lebanon, and Egypt fall within the scope of the European Neighbourhood Policy (ENP). All Eastern Mediterranean countries are partners in the Union for the Mediterranean (UfM).

When hydrocarbon deposits were first discovered, Europe was deemed the most likely buyer of Eastern Mediterranean natural gas. The reason for this was multifold: Europe is the largest market located in closest geographic proximity to the energy fields of the Eastern Mediterranean, European energy policy over the last decade has prioritised diversifying its supply away from Russia, and there were immediate economic and strategic benefits to supporting projects that would strengthen EU members (Cyprus and Greece) and countries with whom the EU has strong relations (Turkey, Israel, Egypt). The EU continues to play this role, actively supporting efforts to develop the EastMed pipeline. Although the project is not yet finalised, the EU earmarked €38.5 million for the EastMed pipeline in January 2018 (Barkat & Gorodeisky, 2018a).

No European country is more invested in Eastern Mediterranean affairs than Italy, whose largest company Eni is the primary developer of Egypt's Zohr field, which started producing in 2017, and is also exploring in other Eastern Mediterranean waters (ElWardani, 2017). Italy is the final destination of the proposed EastMed pipeline, and therefore has the most to benefit from the development of this project. In December 2017, the energy ministers of Italy, Greece, Cyprus and Israel signed a memorandum of understanding that created a framework for political cooperation if the project is deemed feasible. The MOU is non-binding but demonstrates commitment between the parties (Reed, 2017).

The US also advocated Eastern Mediterranean gas being delivered to Europe. Under the Obama administration, relations between Russia and both the US and EU suffered, and fears that Moscow would use energy as a weapon against Europe soared (and continue to exist). Reducing European dependence on Russian energy was a foreign policy priority for many European states as well as the US. At the same time, the US hoped to support Noble Energy, a Texas-based American company, find financially viable markets for its fields in the Eastern Mediterranean. The Obama administration also hoped to support American allies in finding safe routes to export their energy, and offer its assistance where there were opportunities to link additional diplomatic agendas to potential energy projects.

One of the most important executors of this policy was Amos Hochstein, who served as Special Envoy for International Energy Affairs at the Department of State under the Obama administration. During his tenure, Hochstein spent significant time trying to resolve the maritime border dispute between Israel and Lebanon (Habib, 2015). He also supported the negotiations between Israel and the energy developers, assisted in concluding the energy cooperation between Israel and Jordan, and contributed to the 2016 reconciliation agreement between Israel and Turkey. Hochstein's efforts were backed by additional US officials, including Vice President Joe Biden and Secretary of State John Kerry, both of whom at times showed a deep commitment to negotiations on the island of Cyprus. Israel is the closest US ally in the region, so not surprisingly there was particular emphasis – both by the administration and US Congress – to help Israel achieve its energy goals. In 2017, the US Senate approved the development of a US-Israel Energy Center (Udasin, 2017).

The Trump administration has not demonstrated as serious an interest in Eastern Mediterranean energy matters but there are several potential reasons for this. First, the Obama administration's efforts were unsuccessful in reaching all of its goals. Maritime disputes have not been resolved; many bilateral relations in the region remain tense. Moreover, global energy prices are so low that most of the proposals that would deliver Israeli or Cypriot gas are either deemed unaffordable or irrelevant. Many of the pipeline projects praised in 2012 now appear to be pipedreams. And while there are plenty of other Eastern Mediterranean issues that may deserve the attention of the White House, US priorities lay elsewhere for now.

One possible agent for change is Russia. It is the primary supplier of energy to Turkey, as well as most European states. Russia's linking of energy and geopolitics produces unanticipated consequences at times, and future Russian energy projects such as Nord Stream 2 concern not only some European states but the US as well (Goettig & Kelly, 2018). In 2016, Eni sold 30% of its stake in the Zohr field to Rosneft (Politi & Farchy, 2016). Other Russian firms have expressed interest in Israeli gas, as well as Lebanon's. Logically, the more invested Russian companies are in the Eastern Mediterranean energy landscape, the more influence the Kremlin will wield over regional energy prospects. Furthermore, Russia is arguably the more dominant outside actor in the Eastern Mediterranean. Its increased naval presence and installation of surface-to-air batteries have given it unprecedented

access to the region's maritime activities and an obvious hard power presence. This does not mean that Moscow has a clear regional policy that it intends to execute in the coming years but the confluence of Russian interests and Eastern Mediterranean politics is growing.

While the EU, the US and Russia all have a role to play in the affairs of the Eastern Mediterranean, their attention to regional developments waxes and wanes. There is a role for Europe and the US to play in resolving disputes, encouraging regional actors to reach EEZ delimitation agreements and supporting regional cooperation on environmental issues and natural disasters. But rather than waiting for outside intervention during crises, Eastern Mediterranean states should seek consultation and mediation from third parties in order to facilitate the construction of a regional framework for cooperation on maritime issues. During the Cold War, tensions between the global powers often dictated the path of economic cooperation between other states in the international arena. Current global economics do not appear to work in that manner; states engaged in diplomatic disputes often continue to increase their bilateral trade. At the same time, long-term projects depend on not only feasibility but also the security of the relationship between the parties involved. Though difficult to predict, future tensions between the US and Russia, or the US, EU and Russia, have the potential to push Eastern Mediterranean states on one side of the divide or the other.

# Conclusion

The discoveries of gas deposits in the Eastern Mediterranean beginning in the late 1990s created an expectation that they will lead to significant regional changes. Specifically, observers of the region hoped for greater regional stability, a closer relationship with Europe, and a perhaps even a degree of regional integration. However, as the chapter shows, these did not materialise. On the contrary, the discoveries have contributed to existing tensions. Regional actors expanded their navies, at least in part, in order to defend their new assets. In other cases, navies were deployed in context of new tensions over energy resources. These new discoveries further created new disputes over boundary demarcation in the sea that have the potential to further escalate. The effect of the gas finds was somewhat overshadowed by other developments, such as the civil war in Syria and Russia's reemergence as an important regional actor.

A realistic approach to the potential of energy cooperation should not eliminate the potential for natural gas to play a positive role in the region. Recent deals between Israel and Jordan, Egypt, and the PA can only create interdependence between these former

enemies. Inclusion of Cypriot gas likely turns Egypt into a regional energy hub, and perhaps will establish a framework for regional cooperation on other maritime issues. At the same time, there are limitations to energy cooperation. It is unrealistic to expect economic opportunities to dramatically improve how Egyptians see the state of Israel, for example, or for energy revenues to wash away the historic grievances of Israelis and Palestinians. Similarly, it is difficult to predict the consequences of Cypriot-Israeli-Egyptian cooperation on those on the outside looking in, like Turkey. And while the prospects of energy cooperation may generate positive diplomatic momentum in the short term, Eastern Mediterranean states need to start thinking about long-term initiatives that will both seize upon the opportunities offered by the current gas bonanza as well as develop mechanisms through which regional stability and multilateral communication can take place.

As is the case with all natural resources, offshore energy reserves possess both the potential to bring states together and tear them apart. The Eastern Mediterranean proves that both sides of this coin can coexist in the same space – the question going forward is which side will be more dominant, and whether the region's actors can see beyond the immediate gains in order to build a more collaborative and integrative future.

# References

AHRONHEIM, A. (2017, December 3). Israel, Cyprus begin joint drill on Mediterranean island. *The Jerusalem Post.* Retrieved from http://www.jpost.com/Israel-News/Israel-Cyprus-begin-joint-drill-on-Mediterranean-island-515882

AUSTIN, G. (2017, October 14). Why is this fish biting swimmers at Mediterranean Beaches? *Times of Israel.* Retrieved from https://www.timesofisrael.com/why-is-this-fish-biting-swimmers-at-mediterranean-beaches/

Ayar, K. (2013, October 7). Lebanon-Israel maritime dispute could use US help. *Natural Gas Europe*. Retrieved from http://www.naturalgaseurope.com/lebanon-israel-maritime-dispute-could-use-a-us

**BACONI, T.** (2017a, March 12). How Israel uses gas to enforce Palestinian dependency and promote nationalism. *Al-Shabaka*. Retrieved from https://al-shabaka.org/briefs/israel-uses-gas-enforce-palestinian-dependency-promote-normalization/

**BACONI, T.** (2017b, April 21). Pipelines and pipedreams: How the EU can support a regional gas hub in the Eastern Mediterranean. *European Council on Foreign Relations*. Retrieved from http://www.ecfr.eu/publications/summary/pipelines\_and\_pipedreams\_how\_the\_eu\_ can\_support\_a\_regional\_gas\_hub\_in\_7276

**BAR-ELI, A.** (2014, November 21). Israel's bridge to the Arab world: Palestinian natural gas? *Haaretz.* Retrieved from https://www.haaretz.com/israel-news/business/.premium-israel-palestinian-natural-gas-1.5332671

BARKAT, A. (2013, October 29). Israel rejects Lebanon EEZ compromise. *Globes*. Retrieved from http://www.globes.co.il/en/article-1000889521

BARKAT, A., & GORODEISKY, S. (2018a, January 29). EU to fund the planning of a gas pipe from Leviathan field to Europe. *Globes.* Retrieved from https://www.globes.co.il/news/article.aspx?did=1001221432

**BARKAT, A., & GORODEISKY, S.** (2018b, February 19). Delek, noble sign \$15b gas deal with Egyptian co. *Globes.* Retrieved from http://www.globes.co.il/en/article-delek-noble-sign-15b-egyptian-gas-deal-1001224485

BOERSMA, T., & SACHS, N. (2015, February). Gaza marine: Natural gas extraction in tumultuous times? Brookings Policy Paper 36 Retrieved from https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2016/06/Gaza-Marine-web.pdf

Bousso, R. (2018, January 11). Too hot to handle? Shell's Gaza gas field sale hits problems. *Reuters.* Retrieved from https://www.reuters.com/article/us-shell-gaza-gas/too-hot-to-handle-shells-gaza-gas-field-sale-hits-problems-idUSKBN1F01Q1

**BRYZA, M.** (2018, January 19). Energy cooperation should be a catalyst for Cyprus peace talks. *Atlantic Council.* Retrieved from http://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/new-atlanticist/energy-cooperation-should-be-a-catalyst-for-cyprus-peace-talks

Сонем, H. (2015, November 22). Cyprus unhappy with Israel's Ishai discovery declaration. *Globes.* Retrieved from http://www.globes.co.il/en/article-cyprus-unhappy-with-israels-yishai-discovery-declaration-1001083018

**COHEN, G.** (2017, November 24). Door still open for Egypt East Med gas. *Petroleum Economist*. Retrieved from http://www.petroleum-economist.com/articles/midstream-downstream/lng/2017/door-still-open-for-east-med-egypt-gas

**CYPRUS'S FIRST OFFSHORE PATROL VESSEL ARRIVES AT LARNACA PORT.** (2018). *Ekathimerini.* Retrieved from http://www.ekathimerini.com/224610/article/ekathimerini/news/cypruss-first-offshore-patrol-vessel-arrives-at-larnaca-port

**DEFENCE MINISTER: CYPRUS NAVY UPGRADING A STRATEGIC PRIORITY.** (2017). *Famagusta Gazette.* Retrieved from http://famagusta-gazette.com/defence-minister-cyprus-navy-upgrading-a-strategic-priority-p42968-69.htm

**EIRAN, E.** (2014, April 30). Israel's navy transforms itself for a 21<sup>st</sup> century power projection. *World Politics Review.* Retrieved from https://www.worldpoliticsreview.com/articles/13743 /israel-s-navy-transforms-itself-for-Dweling at the 21st-century-power-projection

**EIRAN, E.** (2017). Between land and sea: Space and conflict intensity. Territory, Politics, Governance, 5(2), 190-206. Retrieved from https://doi.org/10.1080/21622671. 2016.1265466

**EIRAN, E., & RUBIN, A.** (2015). *Dwelling at the haven of the sea: Maritime strategic report for Israel 2015.* Haifa: Haifa Research Center for Maritime Strategy and Policy.

EIRAN, E., & RUBIN, A. (2017). Israel and the Eastern Mediterranean. In S.Chorev & E. Gonen (Eds.), *A maritime strategic assessment for Israel 2016* (65-74). Haifa: Haifa Research Center for Maritime Strategy and Policy.

**EIRAN, E., & ZUR, Y.** (2013, March 18). Israel's missing naval strategy: The Jewish state turns to the sea. *Foreign Affairs.* Retrieved from https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/cyprus/2013-03-18/israels-missing-naval-strategy

**ELWARDANI, S.** (2017, December 19). Why one giant gas field is a big deal for Egypt. *Bloomberg.* Retrieved from https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2017-12-19/why-one-giant-gas-field-is-a-big-deal-for-egypt-quicktake-q-a

**EUROPEAN COMMISSION.** (2018). Offshore oil and gas safety. *Policies, Information and Services.* Retrieved from https://ec.europa.eu/energy/en/topics/oil-gas-and-coal/offshore-oil-and-gas-safety

**EUROPEN PARLIAMENT.** (2017, July 4). Parliamentary questions: Answer given by Mr Arias Cañete on behalf of the Commission. Retrieved from http://www.europarl.europa.eu/sides/getAllAnswers.do?reference=E-2017-003056&language=EN

**EVEN, S.** (2004). Natural gas findings in Israel: Strategic and economic implications. *Jaffee Center for Strategic Studies, Adkan Astrategi.* Retrieved from http://www.inss.org.il/he/wp-content/uploads/sites/2/systemfiles/(FILE)1193830191.pdf

**GALBRAITH, K.** (2015, March 4). Delivering unwelcome species to the Mediterranean. *New York Times.* Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/2015/03/05/business/energy-environment/delivering-unwelcome-species-to-the-mediterranean.html

**GHISELLI, A.** (2017, May 1). China's Mediterranean interests and challenges. *The Diplomat.* Retrieved from https://thediplomat.com/2017/05/chinas-mediterranean-interests-and-challenges/

**GOETTIG, M., & KELLY, L.** (2018, January 27). U.S says planned Russian pipeline would threaten European energy security. *Reuters.* Retrieved from https://www.reuters.com/article/us-europe-nordstream-usa/u-s-says-planned-russian-pipeline-would-threaten-european -energy-security-idUSKBN1FG0CY

HABIB, O. (2015, July 2). Lebanon tells US mediator it will not yield its waters to Israel. The

*Daily Star.* Retrieved from http://www.dailystar.com.lb/Business/Local/2015/Jul-02/304719-lebanon-tells-us-mediator-it-wont-yield-its-waters-to-israel.ashx

ISRAEL TO CONDUCT JOINT AIR FORCE DRILLS WITH GREECE, CYPRUS, EGYPT. (2017, October 1). *The Times of Israel.* Retrieved from https://www.timesofisrael.com/israel-to-conduct-joint-air-force-drills-with-greece-cyprus-egypt/

ISRAELIPM. (2016, June 27). PM Netanyahu's statement at press conference in Rome [Video file]. Retrieved from https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=zY9dFj8JSeA

**LESSER, I.** (2015, April 14). The United States and the future of Mediterranean security: Reflections from the GMF's Mediterranean strategy group. The German Marshal Fund of the United States. Retrieved from http://www.gmfus.org/publications/united-states-andfuture-mediterranean-security

MACARON, J. (2018, February 22). US hits deadlock in Lebanon-Israel border mediation. *Al-Monitor.* Retrieved from https://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2018/02/us-mediation -lebanon-israel-gas-impasse.html

**MEDZINI, R., & GREENBERG, H.** (2010, December 3). The world is rallying to help with the fire. *YNET.* Retrieved from https://www.ynet.co.il/articles/0,7340,L-3993513,00.html

**MROUE, B., & ABDUL-ZAHRA, Q.** (2017, August 23). Iran extends reach with fight for land link to Mediterranean. *The Times of Israel.* Retrieved from https://www.timesofisrael.com/iran-extends-reach-with-fight-for-land-link-to-mediterranean/

**NIR, S.** (2017, June 16). To continue and get closer: Netanyahu signs and energy MOU with Greece and Cyprus. *Davar Rishon*. Retrieved from http://www.davar1.co.il/72399/

**OFFSHORE ENERGY TODAY.** (2018). *Report: Eni moving drillship to Morocco after Turkish navy 'threatens force' in Cyprus.* Retrieved from https://www.offshoreenergytoday.com/ report-eni-moving-drillship-to-morocco-after-turkish-navy-threatens-force-in-cyprus/

**OSBORN, A.** (2016, October 10). Russia to build permanent Syrian naval base, eyes other outposts. *Reuters.* Retrieved from https://www.reuters.com/article/us-mideast-crisis-syria-russia-tartus/russia-to-build-permanent-syrian-naval-base-eyes-other-outposts-idUSKCN12 A0W6

**РАЗМАNICK, PH.** (2017, November 5). PM Netanyahu on BBC1 about the Israeli Palestinian conflict [Video file]. Retrieved from https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=Cy0X-nmTdBI

POLITI, J., & FARCHY, J. (2016). ENI sells 30% stake in Egyptian gas field to Rosneft. *Financial Times.* Retrieved from https://www.ft.com/content/257abfdc-c070-11e6-9bca-2b93a685 6354

**REED, J.** (2017). Israel signs pipeline deal in push to export gas to Europe. *Financial Times*. Retrieved from https://www.ft.com/content/78ff60ca-184c-11e7-a53d-df09f373be87

**Scovazzi, T.** (2012, June 11). Maritime boundaries in the Eastern Mediterranean sea. The German Marshall Fund of the United States. Retrieved from http://www.gmfus.org/publications/maritime-boundaries-eastern-mediterranean-sea

**SHAFFER, B.** (2012, June 11). Energy resources and markets in the Eastern Mediterranean region. The German Marshall Fund of the United States. Retrieved from http://www.gmfus.org /publications/energy-resources-and-markets-eastern-mediterranean-region

**SHAY, S.** (2017, November 2). Egypt's naval forces received South Korean corvette. *Israel Defense*. Retrieved from http://www.israeldefense.co.il/en/node/31569

**SOGOLOFF, N.** (2017). Russia's energy goals in Syria. *The Washington Institute.* Retrieved from http://www.washingtoninstitute.org/fikraforum/view/russias-energy-goals-in-syria

**STRATFOR.** (2016). Egypt: The next Eastern Mediterranean's gas hub? Retrieved from https://worldview.stratfor.com/article/egypt-eastern-mediterraneans-next-natural-gas-hub

**TANCHUM, M.** (2015). A new equilibrium: The Republic of Cyprus, Israel, and Turkey in the Eastern Mediterranean strategic architecture. PRIO and Friedrich Ebert Foundation Occasional Paper Series: 1. Retrieved from http://library.fes.de/pdf-files/bueros/zypern/12481.pdf

THE COUNCIL OF THE EUROPEAN UNION. (2012, December 17). On the accession of the European Union to the protocol for the protection of the Mediterranean sea against pollution resulting from exploration and exploitation of the continental shelf and the seabed and its subsoil. *Official Journal of the European Union* (2013/5/EU). Retrieved from http://eurlex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/HTML/?uri=CELEX:32013D0005&from=EN

TURKEY 'DETERMINED' TO CONTINUE EXPLORATION AMID THREATS FROM GREEK CYPRUS. (2014, October 22). *Hurriyet Daily News*. Retrieved from http://www.hurriyetdailynews.com/turkey-determined-to-continue-gas-exploration-amid-threats-from-greek-cyprus-73315

**TZIMITRAS, H., GÜREL, A., & FAUSTMANN, H.** (2014). Introduction. In H. Tzimitras, H., A. Gürel, & H. Faustmann (Eds.), *Eastern Mediterranean hydrocarbons: Geopolitical perspectives, markets, and regional cooperation* (1-7). Peace Research Institute Oslo. Retrieved from https://www.prio.org/Publications/Publication/?x=9256

**UDASIN, S.** (2017, August 2). Senate approves a \$4 budget for US-Israel energy center. *The Jerusalem Post.* Retrieved from http://www.jpost.com/Business-and-Innovation/Senate-approves-4m-budget-for-US-Israel-Energy-Center-501441

WAHBA, A.L. (2018, February 22). Egypt resolving dispute holding up \$15 billion Israel gas deal. *Bloomberg.* Retrieved from https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2018-02-22/egypt-says-resolving-dispute-holding-up-15-billion-israel-gas

WAHLISCH, M. (2011). Israel-Lebanon offshore oil & gas dispute – rules of international maritime law. *American Society of International Law*, 15(31). Retrieved from https://www.asil.org/insights/volume/15/issue/31/israel-lebanon-offshore-oil-gas-dispute-----rules-international-maritime

**WAINER, D.** (2017, November 26). Israel, Egypt, to discuss gas exports. *Bloomberg.* Retrieved from https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2017-11-26/israel-egypt-government-ministers-said-to-discuss-gas-exports

WEISMAN L., & BARKAT, A. (2013, June 23). The government approved exports of 40% of natural gas. *Globes.* Retrieved from http://www.globes.co.il/news/article.aspx?did =1000854553

YEFET, N. (2017, March 20). Israel, Lebanon on gas tender collision course. *Globes.* Retrieved from http://www.globes.co.il/en/article-israel-lebanon-on-collision-course-on-gastenders-1001181756

**ZEIGER, A.** (2013a, March 7). Israel, US, and Greece begin annual naval exercise. *The Times of Israel.* Retrieved from https://www.timesofisrael.com/israel-us-and-greece-begin-annual-naval-exercise/

ZEIGER, A. (2013b, August 8). Israel, Greece, Cyprus sign energy and water deal. *The Times of Israel*. Retrieved from https://www.timesofisrael.com/israel-greece-cyprus-sign-energy-and-water-deal/

**Zникоv, Y. M.** (2013, March 20). Trouble in the Eastern Mediterranean: The coming dash for gas. *Foreign Affairs*. Retrieved from http://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/139069/yuri-m-zhukov/trouble-in-the-eastern-mediterranean-sea

Eastern Mediterranean Dynamics and the Evolving War in Syria: The Risk of Military Spill-Over and Policy Options for the EU

Muriel Asseburg\*

\*Senior Fellow, Middle East and Africa Division, SWP - German Institute for International and Security Affairs, Berlin

## Introduction

Against the backdrop of the Assad regime and its allies reasserting control over important parts of Syria as well as the nearly complete collapse of the territorial basis of the so-called Islamic State (IS) in the course of 2017, many observers concluded that the civil war in Syria was over and IS defeated. This perception led to calls for accommodation with the Assad regime, for an international engagement in the country's reconstruction as well as for an early repatriation of Syrian refugees. Yet, such a reading of events seems to be rather detached from realities on the ground. Rather, in the mid-term, an escalation of fighting in some arenas, including the risk of regional spill-over, the continuation of militia rule and the war economy, as well as the entrenchment of regional spheres of influence seem more likely than conflict resolution, sustained stabilisation or even just a country-wide ceasefire. Indeed, the Syrian President has been emboldened by the military victories that he has secured thanks to Russian, Iranian and Iran-led militias' support and has thus not seen any need to engage seriously in UN-led talks aimed at a political settlement. The perception of an endgame has also prompted intensified diplomatic and military efforts by local, regional and international actors to secure their interests in the developing arrangements. Thus, while Russia has become the dominant military, political and diplomatic force in the Syrian arena, it has by no means been able to steer developments according to its own ambitions. Rather, military interventions by regional players have expanded and an ever more complex set-up of state and sub-state actors with their - at times vital and contradictory - interests as well as situational alliances has evolved in Syria.

This chapter explores the mutual repercussions between the evolvement of the conflict in Syria and sub-regional dynamics in the Eastern Mediterranean. The objective is a policyoriented one: to tease out commonalities in interests and approaches that could be made fruitful for regional cooperation, on the one hand, as well as peace-building and sustainable stabilisation in Syria, on the other, and to understand how such dynamics could be supported by the EU and its member states. The chapter starts out from an analysis of how conflict dynamics in Syria have been developing, followed by a closer look at the concrete interests of the Eastern Mediterranean actors that are most involved in and affected by the conflict in Syria – i.e., the neighbouring states Turkey, Lebanon, Israel and Jordan, as well as the Lebanese Hezbollah – and how these interests converge or diverge with other involved actors' interests, and the (actual and potential) repercussions of the conflict on each of them. Such a mapping will help to analyse the conflict's impact on sub-regional dynamics and allow us to draw conclusions as to whether there are any common agendas, converging practices and/or possibilities for collective (or, at least, coordinated) Eastern Mediterranean action. These could be in the field of humanitarian aid; addressing the refugee issue; a subregional dialogue forum on the conflict or even security cooperation; future stabilisation, transition and post-conflict reconstruction processes in Syria, to name but a few. The chapter will end on concrete policy recommendations on how Europeans should support constructive dynamics and work to prevent, contain or at least not worsen destructive ones.

## The War in Syria – A New Phase of the Conflict

By the end of 2017, the civil war in Syria had been decided in favour of the Syrian regime and its backers. The rebels had been driven into several isolated pockets of territory, mainly in the northwest and the southwest of the country, and the eastern suburbs of Damascus. They also continued to hold onto some strategic junctures and border crossings. At the same time, the so-called Islamic State (IS) had lost all but territorial control. The Kurdishdominated Syrian Democratic Forces (SDF) succeeded in winning back most territory in the eastern part of the country from IS and in liberating Raqqa, the former Caliphate's capital, with the support of US air cover and special forces. Regime forces and their allies took back swathes of land from IS as well. And US backed rebel groups also did, even if to a much smaller degree. According to the Omran Center for Strategic Studies, which is close to the Syrian opposition, by mid-December 2017 the regime and its allies controlled some 55%, the SDF around 24%, armed opposition groups 12%, and IS 9% of Syria's territory (Omran Center for Strategic Studies, 2017). Yet, these "successes" of the regime and the anti-IScoalition are likely to usher in a new phase of the conflict rather than end the bloodshed and pave the way for sustainable stabilisation. This is the case mainly due to five dynamics:

Firstly, the Assad regime has increasingly perceived itself as a victor and thus has seen itself under no pressure to negotiate a political settlement with the opposition that could set the country on a path of stabilisation. The new self-confidence paired with even greater intransigence became blatantly evident, for example, at the UN-mediated talks in Geneva in December 2017, in which regime representatives refused to engage in direct or indirect negotiations (United Nations Security Council, 2017). Stabilisation through an empowered transition body – consisting of government and opposition forces as foreseen in UN Security Council Resolution 2254 (United Nations Security Council, 2015) – is therefore unlikely to occur.

Stabilisation through an arrangement of shared territorial control is as unlikely as the regime is unwilling to accept that opposition-held areas under so-called "reconciliation agreements" or "de-escalation zones" remain permanently beyond its sovereignty. It chose to freeze the fighting on several fronts initially (and often only partially) through

local reconciliation agreements with rebels and, from May 2017 onwards, consented to the creation of four so-called de-escalation zones (the province of Idlib and parts of Aleppo, Latakia and Hama governorates on the border with Turkey; rural areas north of the city of Homs; the eastern suburbs of Damascus or Eastern Ghouta; and a southwestern zone in areas adjacent to Jordan and the Israeli-occupied Golan Heights) under Russian-Iranian-Turkish supervision. The Russia-Iran-Turkey deal stipulated ceasefires in the four de-escalation zones, the halt of air strikes, "rapid, safe, and unhindered" humanitarian access, restoration of basic infrastructure and the creation of conditions for the voluntary return of IDPs. The fight against Jihadists was set to continue in the zones, with attacks on IS and the Liberation Committee of Syria (HTS), an al-Qaeda offshoot, exempted from the ceasefires. The three guarantors were to deploy military observers to see the implementation of the ceasefire agreements through ("Syria's 'De-escalation Zones' Explained", 2017).

Yet, fighting has already recurred or is likely to recur in these areas as the regime is no longer focused on re-establishing territorial control in the east of the country. In any case, sieges and bombardments have continued in the de-escalation zones, if to varying degrees. By the end of 2017, de-escalation in Eastern Ghouta had effectively collapsed (United Nations Office at Geneva, 2017) and in November 2017 the regime had started an offensive in Hama and Idlib province. It had also become clear that Russia was not able to use the (anyway limited) international presence in the de-escalation zones as a means of exerting pressure on the regime to bring about a political settlement or at least a nationwide ceasefire.

In that context, a second dynamic is key: in spite of the military advances, a major weakness of the regime has been the blatant shortage of soldiers it trusts to fight, reconquer and hold territory. Assad has therefore had to rely not only on Russian and Iranian backing but also on the support of paramilitary forces as well as the Lebanese Hezbollah and other Iran-led militias. Iranian and Iran-led militia backing has, in turn, immunised the Assad regime against Russian pressure to a considerable degree. Yet, one of the side effects of this stark dependency on external support was that the establishment of an Iranian-controlled land corridor between Iran, Iraq, Syria and Lebanon (providing access to Hezbollah-controlled areas as well as the Mediterranean) was accelerated in 2017, raising major concerns among Syria's southern neighbours, Israel and Jordan, as well as Saudi Arabia.

Thus, while the de-escalation zone in the south of the country that Russia, the US and Jordan agreed upon in July and confirmed in November 2017 was in line with Israel's

and Jordan's interests in calming the situation along its borders, it did not serve to prevent an entrenched presence of Iran and Hezbollah in the border area or in Syria in general (Casagrande, 2017). And although the November 2017 trilateral agreement confirmed that all foreign fighters should leave Syria, it did not provide for a timetable. Also, the distance Iran and Iran-led militias should keep from the borders fell short of the expectations of Jordan and Israel. Finally, when the Russian Foreign Minister stressed that these forces' presence in Syria was legitimate (in contrast to the US-led anti-IScoalition forces) because they had been invited by the regime, it put into doubt Russia's willingness to take Syria's neighbours' concerns seriously. This, in turn, prompted Israel to step up its diplomatic activity with both Russia and the US as well as its military operations against Iranian and Hezbollah targets in Syria – thus moving towards a more active containment approach and increasing the risk of regional conflagration (Murciano, 2017).

Thirdly, the anti-IS-coalition so far has not presented any strategy with regard to how the territories liberated from IS could be governed without triggering a new conflict. In particular, there does not seem to be any plan about how to address the strategic, ethnic, tribal and technical challenges linked to the question of recovery and governance in places such as Ragga (Petkova, 2017). It will be a major challenge to turn these towns and areas, which have seen major destruction, displacement and bloodshed, into islands of stability and stepping stones towards peace-building. This is even more the case as even in the short- to mid-term it is by no means clear who will control the liberated territories. In late 2017, early 2018 there was fierce competition between the SDF (as well as armed opposition groups) and their backers on the one side and the regime and their allies on the other over reconquering the last strongholds of IS in the Euphrates Valley, the oil-rich Deir ez-Zor province, the provincial capital and the border area with Iraq. An understanding between the SDF and the regime to divide territorial control along the Euphrates line is unlikely to hold as regime representatives have expressed their intention to re-establish central authority in all of Syria, not least by reconquering territories liberated from IS. In any case, truly inclusive governing bodies responsive to the local population's needs that could pacify areas liberated from IS control would be unlikely under either of the two forces: Kurdish control over predominantly Arab populated areas and cities would trigger resistance, even if local councils with Arab representation obscure Kurdish dominance. Given the overwhelmingly Sunni population in eastern Syria, a stabilisation under the control of Shiite militias would hardly work either. Under such circumstances, the appeal of Jihadist or militant Sunni groups will hardly be reduced. There are already indications that IS, while having almost completely lost its territorial control, is likely to continue to exist as an underground guerrilla force or morph into new

formations attractive for those who feel marginalised or repressed under developing arrangements (Abdulrahim & Coles, 2018). Moreover, its fighters were able to conquer new territory in the northwest of the country in early 2018.

Fourthly, Turkey reacted strongly to the SDF's territorial gains in the course of the fighting against IS aided by US arms deliveries, air cover and special forces. The backdrop is that Ankara is not prepared to accept a contiguous Kurdish zone of autonomy or selfadministration in northern and northeastern Syria as envisioned by the dominant party in Syria's Kurdish areas, the PYD, whose YPG fighters dominate the SDF. Ankara sees the PYD as an offshoot of the Kurdistan Workers' Party (PKK), which it - like most Western countries - considers a terrorist organisation. Turkey has strongly protested against US (and to a minor degree Russian) support for the SDF and, in 2016, intervened militarily in Syria to prevent Kurdish territorial contiguity with its operation Euphrates Shield. A secondary objective of Turkey's military operation was to establish a safe zone for refugees inside Syria and to prevent another wave of refugees from reaching Turkey in the context of an expected military campaign against HTS. Based on the May 2017 Astana agreements with Russia and Iran, it militarily entered Syrian territory again in mid-October 2017, ostensibly to implement the de-escalation zone agreement in Idlib. In previous years, so-called "reconciliation agreements" between the regime and rebels in several parts of the country had led to an increasing number of Islamist fighters and their families being deported to the Idlib province. As a result, the Salafist Ahrar ash-Sham and the Jihadist Nusra Front (now renamed HTS) had gained the upper hand there over competing groups belonging to the more moderate Free Syrian Army (FSA). Yet the Turkish military intervention's main purpose was not to fight against the Jihadists but to forestall Kurdish territorial contiguity and push back the PYD from its border. After the US administration declared that it would support establishing a 30,000 strong border force manned by the SDF to prevent IS from resurging and Iran making inroads (Barnard, 2018), Turkey intervened once more in late January 2017 with its operation Olive Branch with the aim of ending PYD control in the enclave of Afrin, one of the three cantons of the Kurdish self-government.

Last but not least, the Astana format that Russia established in May 2017 with its situational partners Iran and Turkey undermined the UN Special Envoy's efforts to bring the conflicting parties to the table to negotiate a conflict settlement based on the 2012 Geneva Agreement and UNSC Resolution 2254 of December 2015. While Moscow portrayed its activities as complementary to the UN Special Envoy's efforts, it actually thwarted the approach and list of priorities agreed upon by the Security Council, the centrepiece of which was supposed to be a transitional governing body (TGB),

comprised of regime and opposition representatives, with full authority. In contrast, Russia not only shifted the attention from Geneva to Astana, it also sought legitimisation of the Assad regime leading a process of limited reform, including the adoption of a federal constitution devised in Moscow by a National Dialogue Conference, followed by elections. The meeting held in Sochi in January 2018 was boycotted by the newly-formed Syrian Negotiating Committee (SNC), comprising the most important strands of the political opposition because Russia was not seen as an honest broker and Russian invitation policies would have guaranteed a pro-regime majority in any case. Moreover, the PYD was not represented due to Turkey's objections; other Kurds objected to taking part in the protest of Turkey's Afrin campaign. Overall, the Sochi meeting produced no substantial progress. The UN Special Envoy scored a procedural success by bringing the constitutional process back to Geneva and under his rather than the Russians' lead (Çandar, 2018).

## Eastern Mediterranean Actors' Interests In and With Regards to Syria

The perception of the conflict in Syria entering the endgame, or at least a phase of temporary stabilisation of zones of influence, triggered renewed efforts by, among others, Syria's neighbours in the Eastern Mediterranean to safeguard their interests and secure their spoils in the developing arrangements in Syria. This dynamic was intensified even further by the so-called Astana Process, in which Russia engaged two of the imminent regional powers, Iran and Turkey, in efforts aimed at pacifying the conflict – thus granting them a "legitimate" presence on the ground, an opportunity to engage in local reconstruction efforts and secure lucrative business deals, and a prominent say in future governance arrangements (Berti, 2017).

Israel: From Restraint to Active Containment

Israel's interests in and towards Syria – averting a spill-over of fighting across the border; preventing the Lebanese Hezbollah from acquiring long-range, high-precision weapons; thwarting an entrenched Hezbollah and Iranian presence in the border area specifically and in Syria more generally – have remained constant since the eruption of violence in Syria. Over the last few years, Israel's stance could be characterised as pragmatic and guarded (as it avoided taking sides in the conflict), and mainly defensive – with the exception of targeted strikes by Israel's air force to enforce the proclaimed red lines with regards to the interests mentioned above. Israeli Air Force chief Maj. Gen. Amir Eshel claimed in mid-August 2017 that Israel struck Syrian and Hezbollah targets nearly 100

times in the five years before, although not all of these strikes happened on Syrian or Lebanese territory (Harel, 2017). Since Russia established a military presence in Syria in September 2015, Israel has taken care to actively de-conflict its sorties with Russia. As a result, Israel has been the only neighbouring country (next to Jordan) that has successfully prevented a spill-over of fighting to its own soil and has avoided being drawn into the conflict. In addition, Israel has extended humanitarian support for Syrian civilians in the border area. It has also provided support to rebels there and has treated combatants and civilians in its hospitals. While the motivation for this kind of support can be partially explained by Israel's general ambition to give itself a positive image, it is also safe to assume that Israel has intended to use the opportunity to build relations with Syrian non-regime forces and gain access to first-hand information on developments on the ground. One of the underlying reasons as formulated by former Israeli Minister of Defence, Moshe Ya'alon, was to commit rebels to keeping anti-Israel forces away from the border area ("Israel Reportedly Providing Direct Aid, Funding To Syrian Rebels", 2017).

From an Israeli perspective, the overall balance sheet of the last few years' developments in Syria is rather favourable. First, with the debilitation of the Syrian army in the fighting, Syria joining the Convention on Chemical Weapons in October 2013, and the demolition of its declared chemical weapons stocks by August 2014, the last conventional and WMD threat to Israel in its direct neighbourhood was eliminated (even if undeclared stocks persist). Second, while there is no longer an effective UNDOF presence in the demilitarised buffer zone between Syria and Israel, Israel has never relied on the UN presence to prevent attacks anyhow. Its government is confident that deterrence has worked well so far (and is set to work in the future), even with Jihadist groups. In addition, for the time being, Jihadist groups are seen as being focused on other struggles, even though their ideology would at some point obligate them to "liberate Jerusalem". Third, due to the situation in Syria, in the foreseeable future no international pressure is to be expected on Israel to reverse its annexation of the Golan Heights or enter into negotiations. This aligns well with the Israeli interest in keeping the territory. More generally, the instability in the region has helped a hard-line government in Israel to deflect international criticism of its occupation and annexation policies and has served as a handy argument to postpone any peace initiatives or territorial compromises.

Yet since the perception started taking root in Israel that Syria was moving towards the endgame, Israel has had a keen interest in preventing developments seen as detrimental to its security from becoming entrenched. This relates, first and foremost, to a long-term presence of Iran and its proxies in the border area, which would allow them to open a

second front against Israel, the establishment of a "land corridor" under Iranian and its allies' control from Iran via Iraq and Syria to Lebanon and the Mediterranean, and the establishment of Iranian weapons factories in Syria and Lebanon, which would make it more difficult to monitor and prevent the delivery of weaponry to Hezbollah. In this vein, and as it does not have the means to shape developments on the ground itself, the Israeli government has exerted efforts to influence the trilateral agreement (US, Russia, Jordan) for a ceasefire in southwestern Syria, mainly via the US and Jordanian governments, to safeguard its interests. Ever since, it has continued to impress on its allies and Russia that they take care to do so beyond rhetorical commitments. Yet, at this point in time, it is rather doubtful that these commitments will actually be translated into reality - as the US administration is reluctant to assume a prominent role in monitoring and implementation, Russia still has to show that it is willing and capable of effectively imposing constraints on its allies on whose ground forces it relies to help the regime in reconquering and holding territory, and Jordan being in no position to actively impact on military developments on the ground. As a consequence, Israel has shifted from an approach of restraint to one of active military containment and increased its air strikes since the second half of 2017. Even though Israel and Hezbollah have signalled to each other that they are not set on military escalation, the new assertiveness bears the risk of unintended regional escalation.

Lebanon: Between Dissociation and the Risk of Collapse

From the start of the uprising in Syria, Lebanon's main concern was to prevent violence and sectarian strife from spilling over from the neighbouring country. It thus declared a "policy of dissociation" from the conflict early on (Macaron, 2017). As a consequence, Lebanon was one of the few members of the Arab League that did not vote in favour of suspension of Syria's membership in the organisation in November 2011 and did not support the League's call for Bashar al-Assad to step down in January 2012. It also abstained in several UN votes calling for a political transition and condemning the Syrian regime's human rights violations.

Yet, at the same time, Lebanon's dominant political forces started to engage on opposite sides of the conflict in the neighbouring country. The predominantly Sunni Future movement, led by Saad al-Hariri, sided with the rebels and initially equipped them with the support of the Arab Gulf states. The Shiite Lebanese Hezbollah – political party, member of the government and a militia stronger than the Lebanese Armed Forces (LAF) – rushed to the aid of the Syrian regime, on which it relied strongly as a channel for military and logistical support from its main sponsor Iran. Together with other Iran-led militias, Hezbollah, with at times as many as 12,000 fighters deployed to Syria, was

crucial to shore up the regime against rebel attacks and to reconquer terrain mainly in the border areas with Lebanon and in parts of Damascus. While the group initially denied that its followers were fighting in Syria, in May 2013 its Secretary General Hassan Nasrallah confirmed the militia's involvement arguing that it was protecting Shiite shrines and fighting, in a sort of forward defence, on the side of the Syrian government against Sunni Jihadists who not only threatened the Lebanese Shia community but all sects. While for Hezbollah the safeguarding of its supply lines – linked to the survival of the Assad regime – was the main motivation for its involvement in Syria, the war was also an opportunity to prove itself as an indispensable partner to Iran and Syria and to enhance its military and tactical expertise in a multilateral combat alliance, also including Russia (International Crisis Group, 2017).

While to date Lebanon has successfully resisted being drawn completely into Syria's civil war and maintained a modicum of stability, it was not successful in shielding itself from severe spill-over effects. First, the diametrically opposed stances on the conflict in Syria quickly led to the blockade and further erosion of governmental institutions (Wimmen, 2015). Second, Lebanon has been severely affected by Syrians fleeing the fighting and the Assad regime. The number of refugees registered with UNHCR in Lebanon increased drastically, from more than 130,000 in January 2013 to almost a million by November 2017 (United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees, 2017), the largest refugee population per inhabitant in the region, even though Lebanon officially closed its border to Syrian refugees in October 2014. In reality, the number is thought to be considerably higher as many who have fled Syria have not registered for fear of being persecuted by the Lebanese security services or Hezbollah. The enormous influx of refugees has been a considerable burden on the Lebanese state and society, leading to miserable conditions in which refugees live as well as increasing frictions between refugees and the local population. As a consequence, politicians from across the political spectrum have increasingly called for Syrian refugees to be returned. As part of ceasefire deals between Hezbollah and rebel groups, some 10,000 fighters, their families but also unrelated refugees, were bussed back into the Idlib province and the Qalamoun region in mid-2017. As no international organisations were granted access to the returnees, doubts abound that conditions for a safe and voluntary return were met.

Third, in April 2014, militant rebels and IS fighters established a presence in Arsal on the Lebanese side of the border, often drawing cross-border fire. Areas close to the border were subject to incursions, abductions and arms trafficking, until Hezbollah and the Lebanese Armed Forces cleared the area and sent radical fighters back to Syria in 2017. At the same time, Hezbollah established a buffer zone along the Bekaa valley on the Syrian side of the border to prevent infiltration and attacks, thus creating territorial contiguity between the two areas across the border.

The risk of Lebanon being drawn once more into civil strife and chaos persists, however, That is even more the case as Saudi Arabia's regional politics have become considerably more robust under the lead of Crown Prince and Minister of Defence Mohammed bin Salman (MbS). While the Kingdom scaled back its support for Syrian rebels, it increased its pressure on allies and competitors alike to roll back Iran's influence in the region which had risen markedly since 2003. In June 2017, in unison with the UAE, Bahrain and Egypt, it broke off diplomatic relations with and imposed a partial blockade on Qatar to force its leadership to distance itself from Iran and its allies. In November 2017, in reaction to a rocket attack on Riyad Airport by Yemen's Houthi rebels that it ascribed to Iran and Hezbollah, the Kingdom intensified its bombardments in Yemen and imposed a complete sea, air and land blockade on its southern neighbour. At the same time, it apparently pressured Lebanese Prime Minister Saad al-Hariri to minimise Hezbollah's influence in Lebanon and achieve its disarmament. To date it seems that the Saudi measures have played into Iran's hands rather than pushing it back. In any case, they have detrimental effects for the civil population in Yemen threatened by hunger and epidemics, with the risk of massive destabilisation of Lebanon as well as the danger of regional escalation. This would especially be the case if Saudi Arabia were to actively pursue an approach aimed at rolling back Iranian influence and disarming Hezbollah, as signalled by Hariri's forced resignation. Such an approach would not only destroy an understanding between Iran and Saudi Arabia to shield Lebanon from regional conflicts, it would also have little chance of success (Atallah & Ezzedddine, 2017). That risk would be greatly elevated and regional conflagration ensue - if Israel were to change its current guarded approach, deepen its cooperation with Saudi Arabia, and intervene militarily in Lebanon as proposed, amongst others, by a right-wing Israeli think tank (Dostri, 2017).

## Turkey: From Regime Change to Containing Kurdish Ambitions

Among all of Syria's neighbours, Turkey is the country whose priorities and policies with regards to Syria have changed most radically over the years. In 2011, Ankara was among the first and most vocal proponents of regime change in Damascus. It quickly emerged as a decisive supporter of the Syrian civilian opposition as well as of armed opposition groups, mostly of various strands of Islamist orientation, and later hosted the military operations centre supporting Syria's northern rebels. It took Ankara a while to realise how the fighting across the border reflected back unfavourably on its own security and the regional balance of power. Turkey quickly became the host country with the largest

number of Syrian refugees of all – more than 3.4 million by the end of 2017 (United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees, 2017). Since Turkey closed its border to all but seriously injured Syrians in early 2015, border guards have pushed back thousands of Syrians. As a result, tens of thousands of people fleeing conflict have been trapped in camps close to the border where they have become victims of shelling and airstrikes. Turkey has long promoted the concept of a "safe zone" inside Syria where people fleeing the fighting could go instead of entering Turkey. In 2015 a series of violent attacks claimed by IS led to a significant number of civilian casualties in Turkey. The same year, the peace process between Ankara and the PKK broke down and domestic armed hostilities escalated dramatically. Against this backdrop, Turkey saw the ascendance of Kurdish self-governance in Syria with particular suspicion and the arming of the PYD with heavy weapons by the US in the fight against IS as a direct threat to its own security. It tried to block the military aid by the US but without success.

By 2017, Ankara had accepted the perceived inevitability of the Assad regime remaining in power, prioritised vital domestic interests, and shifted its cooperation from the former Friends of the Syrian People (i.e. the US, Europe and Arab Gulf States) to a close cooperation with Russia and Iran - the Syrian regime's closest allies and anything but natural partners for Turkey. The trilateral cooperation in the Astana format has provided Turkey with an opportunity to pursue its foreign policy objectives independent from its traditional allies with whom it has had increasingly strained relations since the July 2016 botched coup in Ankara. It has also allowed it to have a military presence in Syria's north without Damascus, Tehran or Moscow interfering in its operations. Ankara has used that presence in order to prevent a contiguous zone of Kurdish self-government along its southern border, which could have served as a model for Turkey's Kurds as well as a safe haven and a basis for cross-border operations of PKK fighters. In Operation Euphrates Shield in October 2016, Turkish troops collaborated with Free Syrian Army (FSA) fighters to split the Kurdish controlled territory effectively in two. What is more, the involvement in Astana has not hindered Ankara's continued cooperation with Syrian rebel groups, including the extremist elements that control much of the Idlib province and its surroundings. Turkey has also used its presence on the ground to create a buffer zone along parts of its border and thus prevent radical fighters as well as refugees from crossing into Turkey. And it has created what it likes to call a safe zone in al-Bab. By late 2017, Turkey claimed that some 75,000 Syrians had returned to these safe zones in areas liberated from IS and the PYD (Chohan, 2017). Indeed, the relative safety in the town as well as the recovery efforts that Turkey has exerted there has also attracted a large number of IDPs.

## Jordan: Limited Support for the Rebels

Like Lebanon, Jordan aimed to keep a distance from the conflict in Syria and prevent spill-over into a country that was already host to large refugee communities from Israel/Palestine and Irag and had a significant problem with Jihadist extremism. In this vein, Amman kept channels open with Damascus throughout the conflict. Yet, under pressure from its allies in the Friends of the Syrian People group, Amman allowed support for Syrian rebels through a military operations centre in Amman. In contrast to Syria's northern front, where rebels used to move relatively freely in and out of the country from Turkey, rebel movement to Syria's south was much more closely controlled by Jordan's intelligence services. Indeed, throughout the civil war, Jordan's main aim seemed to have been not to help the rebels achieve victory but rather to limit the rise of extremism, preserve stability in Jordan, and control its borders (Hubbard, 2014; Vignal, 2017). Thus, it was a welcome development for Amman when the US decided to diminish and later end the CIA programme in support of moderate rebels against the Syrian regime and focus its support on groups that would concentrate on fighting IS. Jordan has also been concerned with the effects of the rise in extremism in Syria and Iraq for its own stability - some 2,000-4,000 Jordanians are estimated to have joined the fighters of IS - and therefore was part of the anti-IS-coalition from early on. It escalated its involvement after the dramatic immolation of Muath al-Kasasbeh, a Jordanian pilot captured by IS in early 2015.

Jordan, whose King Abdullah had already warned of a "Shiite crescent" in 2004, has shared Israel's concerns over an entrenched Iranian and Hezbollah presence in the border region. The Kingdom has also had an interest in implementation of the deescalation zone agreement in Syria's southwest so as to stabilise the border region, allow for a reopening of the Nassib border crossing with Syria and thus significantly increase cross-border trade, as well as to create a safe zone for Syrian refugees (AlSharif, 2017). The effect of the war in Syria on Jordan's economy, heavily dependent on tourism, expatriate remittances, external aid, and the service sector (amongst others transit trade), has been stark, and is likely to continue to be so for the foreseeable future. Like its neighbours, Jordan has also been heavily affected by the fighting in the form of Syrians seeking refuge, becoming one of the major host countries of Syrian refugees with numbers reaching more than 655,000 by the end of 2017 (United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees, 2017). Jordan closed its border with Syria in December 2016, which resulted in fleeing Syrians being stuck on the Syrian side of the border. By late 2017, some 50,000 IDPs remained caught there under unbearable conditions with almost no aid reaching them. Since 2014, but especially in 2016 and 2017, Jordan has also deported Syrian refugees, including the collective expulsion of families. In 2016, the Hashemite Kingdom entered into an arrangement with foreign governments and international financial institutions known as the Jordan Compact. In exchange for low-interest loans, for example from the World Bank, and preferential access to European markets for goods produced in special economic zones, Jordan committed to issuing work permits to 200,000 Syrian refugees, and providing easier access to education for over 165,000 Syrian children (Hashemite Kingdom of Jordan, 2015).

#### A Lack of Common Objectives and Shared Priorities

Overall, there has been a lack of shared interests, objectives and priorities among Eastern Mediterranean actors. Thus, while all Eastern Mediterranean state actors - with the notable exception of Israel, which has viewed Kurdish independence at least more favourably than its neighbours - have shared the interest in maintaining Syria as a single state, it has not been a priority for any of them. Moreover, while there has been a convergence of interests among some actors, for example, between Israel and Jordan regarding Iran's future role in Syria and in particular in the border area, this has not triggered positive dynamics of cooperation between the two countries beyond the immediate interest - above all, due to tense bilateral relations over the incident at the Israeli embassy compound in Amman in July 2017 and the stalled Middle East Peace Process in general and Jerusalem in particular (Temple Mount/Haram al-Sharif crisis in the summer of 2017, tensions over US President Trump's recognition of Jerusalem as Israel's capital in late 2017). The only other issue where a convergence of interests exists among all neighbouring states - again with the exception of Israel, which has not opened its borders for refugees - and which all consider a priority, has created competition between them rather than incentives for cooperation: host countries' interest in securing international funding for dealing with refugees from Syria. What is more, as refugee communities have been framed and perceived ever more as a burden and danger to national interests in host states, Syria's neighbours have been seeking to create so-called safe zones to allow for pushing refugees back into Syria and prevent Syrians from leaving the country in the first place - steps starkly adverse to the protection of refugees.

From the outset of the civil war, Eastern Mediterranean actors have not agreed on priorities and approaches with regards to Syria that would have paved the way for constructive regional conflict management. The endgame perception has not only led to a shift in priorities among some of the actors, it has also brought to the fore strong, and at times vital, diametrically opposed interests among Eastern Mediterranean actors involved in and affected by the conflict in Syria. The cooperation between Turkey and Iran initiated by Russia in the framework of the Astana process has been used by the two countries to safeguard their own domestic and foreign policy objectives or to preclude developments seen as adverse to these objectives rather than focusing on conflict resolution. Also, an increasingly open alignment between Israel and Saudi Arabia has not been geared towards pacification of the war in Syria but rather to a roll-back of Iran and allied militias. This will hardly pave the way for constructive sub-regional dynamics or closer sub-regional collaboration, for example in the context of a sub-regional dialogue forum on the Syria conflict, let alone a broader sub-regional forum on security cooperation. At the same time, these diverging interests – and in particular their divergence from other crucial actors' interests involved in Syria – will be detrimental to achieving sustained stabilisation in Syria and bear the high risk of further violent conflagration, in particular in the Israel-Iran-Hezbollah and the Turkish-PKK-PYD arenas.

## **Outlook and Policy Recommendations**

As a consequence of the five dynamics mentioned above and the diverging interests and priorities of external actors involved in Syria, a negotiated transition between regime and opposition is the least likely scenario for the foreseeable future (for plausible mid-term scenarios, see Mejnders, van der Lijn & van Mierlo [2017]). Rather, there is a high risk of renewed escalation on several fronts, including regional spill-over of fighting, in particular on the Israeli-Iran-Hezbollah and the Turkish-PKK-PYD fronts. Repatriating refugees in such an environment would be irresponsible.

Moreover, the Russian-dominated conflict-settlement approach and the expected continued presence of Iran-backed militias is unlikely to bring about even a minimum of the political, security, administrative and economic reforms that would address Syria's deep-rooted socioeconomic and sectarian imbalances, even if it were to lead to an imposed conflict settlement. Reconstruction cannot, as Russia implies, be reduced to the physical reconstruction of infrastructure and economic recovery. Rather, measures to safeguard citizens' security, establish effective governance, and lay the ground for reconciliation are key for peace-building and durable stabilisation. They would need to lead to an effective division of power with functioning checks and balances and effective economic and administrative oversight bodies; to include a comprehensive disarmament of militias and the establishment of army and security services loyal to the state and its citizenry, not to the regime; to address forced displacement and expropriation of property and allow for social reconciliation; to provide for an inclusive constitutional process in which majority and minority rights are respected and a political climate in which free and fair

elections are possible, political rights are guaranteed, and civil society can operate. With the absence of meaningful reform, engaging in large-scale reconstruction would not serve the purposes of peace-building but rather cement militia rule and the war economy, feed corruption, and legitimise forced displacement and dispossession – thus creating new conflicts rather than supporting long-term stabilisation (Asseburg & Oweis, 2017).

## Policy Recommendations for the EU and its Member States

The EU and its member states have only limited influence on the conflict dynamics in Syria as well as on the negotiations regarding a political settlement. At the same time, they have a strong interest in their direct neighbourhood that violence should not escalate and states not be weakened further. Therefore, they should above all concentrate on: preventing further spill-over of violent conflict and regional conflagration; the protection of refugees and the development of their capacities and potentials; and leveraging their future reconstruction support in Syria for peace-building and long-term stabilisation.

### **Preventing Regional Conflagration**

The conflict in Syria will not calm down if the vital interests of Syria's neighbours are not taken into account in interim arrangements and a permanent settlement or if they feel threatened by developing arrangements in Syria. Such perceptions of threat also bear the risk of regional conflagration, especially so in an already very tense regional environment and with governments willing to pursue their interests militarily. Europeans should be in close contact with all actors in the region, maintain open lines of communication and propose their good offices, with the aim of agreeing on codes of conduct that go beyond military deconflicting in the strict sense and serve to prevent violence from spilling over. That would be particularly important in the Israel-Hezbollah-Iran arena. It would also be crucial in the Turkey-PYD-PKK arena. In this domain, Europeans should be careful to distinguish between tensions with Turkey over EU accession and criticism of Turkey by the EU, its member states and individual politicians, on the one hand, and Turkish interests in the region that are closely linked to its domestic situation, on the other.

## Protection of Refugees and Capacity-Building

The EU and its member states should significantly increase their support for Syrian refugees in Lebanon and the other neighbouring countries (Jordan, Turkey, Iraq) so as to allow Syrian refugees adequate living conditions and provide them with prospects. At the same time – and this applies in particular to Lebanon – host countries must be

obliged to ensure that they provide adequate protection for refugees, offer them educational opportunities and open up economic prospects, in accordance with the so-called "Compacts" with Jordan and Lebanon adopted in February 2016 and the agreement with Turkey struck in March 2016. In this respect, only Jordan has made some progress to date. Refugees returning to Syria voluntarily should be supported with humanitarian aid. But Europeans should not encourage return to an environment in which refugees are still faced with existential dangers.

What is more, rather than conceiving refugees as a burden and thinking about sending refugees back to situations where their lives and existence are threatened, the EU and its member states should at last devise a large-scale initiative focused on building Syria's human resources in the neighbouring countries and among the refugee communities across Europe that would equip refugees with the skills to contribute meaningfully to rebuilding Syria's institutions, infrastructure, economy and society once they return.

Future Reconstruction, Stabilisation, Support for Local Structures

Europeans should refrain from all measures that remove pressure from the Assad regime to adopt an inclusive approach and engage in substantial structural reform – a sine qua non for any meaningful reconstruction. This would include, in particular, the premature dispatch of ambassadors to Damascus. Those EU countries that withdrew their ambassadors should agree to send them back only jointly and after substantial steps towards a conflict settlement. In the same vein, they should not engage in early reconstruction as it would run the risk of feeding destructive dynamics and foregoing incentives for political settlements. Europeans should therefore stick to the approach outlined in the April 2017 strategy (European Council, 2017), and clearly state so.

They should also gauge when to throw their weight around and leverage their diplomatic, financial and technical support so as to achieve conditions under which reconstruction would serve long-term stabilisation rather than lead to renewed violent conflict and radicalisation. At a later stage – and because of the sheer amount of investment needed – the regime will not be able to depend only on its allies. Rather, it might be forced to turn to international sources of financing. That might be the starting point for pushing toward the realisation of measures aimed at building credible institutions. One should not exaggerate the chances of success, though: such a development is by no means guaranteed, as the regime might choose to

continue defying European conditionality, even if it comes at the cost of stagnation and massive human suffering (Asseburg & Oweis, 2017).

In the near future, it is mainly the rebel-held areas where Europeans can engage in stabilisation and early recovery efforts. The challenge in these zones is that some of the areas are controlled by forces that cannot be partners in reconstruction, such as al-Qaeda linked groups, meaning that support can only be administered through civil society organisations rather than the local councils and the interim government. Europeans will therefore have to look for tailor-made approaches, depending on the conditions and partners available in each of the areas. These approaches should focus on humanitarian aid, early recovery and support for non-violent community-based organisations as well as continued support for local governance, where possible. It is far-fetched to believe that with such kinds of support, one would be able to create "islands of stability", which could be the basis for nationwide stabilisation. But Europeans should still strive toward helping local civilian and governance structures survive - not least to counter Jihadist propaganda and influence. Humanitarian aid, the provision of basic services and support for civil society should also be the focus of European support in the PYD-controlled areas, where repression of opposition forces and independent activists and forced recruitment have become major problems, despite the progressive and inclusive image projected by the PYD (Asseburg & Oweis, 2017).

# References

ABDULRAHIM R. & COLES I. (2018). Islamic State returns to guerrilla warfare in Iraq and Syria. *The Wall Street Journal.* Retrieved from https://www.wsj.com/articles/islamic-state-returns-to-guerrilla-warfare-in-iraq-and-syria-1514889000

AL SHARIF, O. (2017). Jordan pins hopes on US-Russian accord on Southern Syria. *Al-Monitor.* Retrieved from http://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2017/06/jordan-talks-washington-russia-safe-zones-border-syria.html#ixzz54FTsepId

ASSEBURG, M. & OWEIS, K. Y. (2017). Syria's reconstruction scramble. In a game fraught with political risk, Europe should aim for long-term stabilization. *SWP Comments, No. 51.* Retrieved from https://www.swp-berlin.org/fileadmin/contents/products/comments/2017C51\_ass\_ows.pdf

ASSEBURG, M. & WIMMEN, H. (2012). Civil war in Syria. External actors and interests as drivers of conflict. *SWP Comments, No. 43.* Retrieved from https://www.swpberlin.org/fileadmin/contents/products/comments/2012C43\_ass\_wmm.pdf

ATALLAH, S. & EZZEDDINE, N. (2017). Hariri is back but Lebanon's sovereignty remains hijacked. *Lebanese Center for Policy Studies, Featured Analysis.* Retrieved from https://www.lcps-lebanon.org/featuredArticle.php?id=128

**BARNARD, A.** (2018, January 16). U.S.-backed force could cement a Kurdish enclave in Syria. *The New York Times.* Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/2018/01/16/world/middleeast/syria-kurds-force.html

**BERTI, B.** (2017). Is reconstruction Syria's next battleground? *Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, Sada Middle East Analysis.* Retrieved from http://carnegieendowment.org /sada/72998

**CASAGRANDE, G.** (2017). Southern Syria deal fails to constrain Iran, Al Qaeda. *Institute for the Study of War.* Retrieved from http://www.understandingwar.org/backgrounder/ southern-syria-deal-fails-constrain-iran-al-qaeda

**CHOHAN, K.** (2017). Turkish PM: 75,000 Syrians have returned to their homes. *Anadolu Agency.* Retrieved from http://aa.com.tr/en/politics/turkish-pm-75-000-syrians-have-returned-to-their-homes/1005748

**ÇANDAR, C.** (2018, February 2). Sochi summit exposes limitations of Moscow's Syria policy. *Al-Monitor.* Retrieved from http://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2018/02/turkey-russia-syria-sochi-summit-revealed-limitations.html#ixzz56WTPR63q

**DEKEL, U. & MAGEN, Z.** (2017). Israel's red lines on Iran's foothold in Syria. *INSS Insight, No. 993.* Retrieved from http://www.inss.org.il/publication/israels-red-lines-iransfoothold-syria/?utm\_source=activetrail&utm\_medium=email&utm\_campaign=INSS%20I nsight%20No.%20993

**DOSTRI, M.** (2017). The political crisis in Lebanon: an opportunity to strengthen Israeli-Saudi cooperation against Iran. *BESA Center Perspectives Paper, No. 666.* Retrieved from https://besacenter.org/perspectives-papers/lebanon-saudi-arabia-israel-iran/

**EUROPEAN COUNCIL.** (2017). Council adopts EU strategy on Syria. [Press release]. Retrieved from http://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2017/04/03/ fac-conclusions-syria/

HAREL, A. (2017, August 17). Israel struck Syrian and Hezbollah arms convoys nearly 100 times in five years, top general says. *Haaretz.* Retrieved from https://www.haaretz.com /middle-east-news/1.807246

HASHEMITE KINGDOM OF JORDAN, MINISTRY OF PLANNING AND INTERNATIONAL COOPERATION. (2015). Jordan response plan for the Syria crisis 2016-2018. Retrieved from https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/JRP16\_18\_Document-final+draft.pdf

**HELLER, S.** (2017, October 4). Don't fund Syria's reconstruction. *Foreign Affairs.* Retrieved from https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/syria/2017-10-04/dont-fund-syrias-reconstruction

HUBBARD, B. (2014, April 10). Warily, Jordan assists rebels in Syrian war. *The New York Times*. Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/2014/04/11/world/ middleeast/syria.html

INSTITUTE FOR THE STUDY OF WAR & CRITICAL THREATS PROJECT AT AEI. (2017). Intelligence estimate and forecast: the Syrian theater. Retrieved from http://www.understandingwar.org/ sites/default/files/ISW%20CTP%20-%20The%20Syrian%20Theater%20-%20 September %202017.pdf **INTERNATIONAL CRISIS GROUP.** (2017). Hizbollah's Syria conundrum. *Report No.* 175 Retrieved from https://www.crisisgroup.org/middle-east-north-africa/eastern-mediterranean/ lebanon/175-hizbollah-s-syria-conundrum

**ISRAEL REPORTEDLY PROVIDING DIRECT AID, FUNDING TO SYRIAN REBELS.** (2017, June 19). *Haaretz.* Retrieved from https://www.haaretz.com/israel-news/1.796480

MACARON, J. (2017). Aoun in Riyadh: a test for Lebanon's foreign policy. *Arab Center Washington.* Retrieved from http://arabcenterdc.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/01/Joe-Macaron-Aoun-in-Riyadh-A-Test-for-Lebanons-Foreign-Policy.pdf

MEJNDERS, M., VAN DER LIJN, J., & VAN MIERLO, B. (2017). Syria in 2019: four scenarios. Implications for policy planning. *Clingendael Report*. Retrieved from https://www.clingendael.org/sites/default/files/2017-11/Syria\_in\_2019\_four\_scenarios.pdf

**MURCIANO, G.** (2017). Israel vis-à-vis Iran in Syria. The perils of active containment. *SWP Comments, No. 41.* Retrieved from https://www.swp-berlin.org/fileadmin/contents/products/comments/2017C41\_mco.pdf

**OMRAN FOR STRATEGIC STUDIES.** (2017). Map of control and influence: "Syria 15 December 2017". *Reports.* Retrieved from http://omranstudies.org/publications/reports/map-of-control-and-influence-syria-15-december-2017.html

**РЕТКОVA, M.** (2017, October 17). What will happen to post-ISIL Raqqa? *AI Jazeera.* Retrieved from http://www.aljazeera.com/indepth/features/2017/10/sdf-captures-syria-raqqa-city-isil-171013110014050.html

**SYRIA'S 'DE-ESCALATION ZONES' EXPLAINED.** (2017, July 4). *AI Jazeera.* Retrieved from http://www.aljazeera.com/news/2017/05/syria-de-escalation-zones-explained-170506050208636.html

**TRENIN, D.** (2017, December 13). Putin's plan for Syria. How Russia wants to end the war. *Foreign Affairs.* Retrieved from https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/syria/2017-12-13/putins-plan-syria

**UNITED NATIONS HIGH COMMISSIONER FOR REFUGEES.** (2017). Syria regional refugee response. Retrieved from http://data.unhcr.org/syrianrefugees/regional.php#\_ga=

## $2.208458258.1836247620.1515144676 \hbox{-} 1248039556.1500975164$

**UNITED NATIONS OFFICE AT GENEVA.** (2017). Transcript of stakeout by special advisor to the UN special envoy, Jan Egeland. Retrieved from https://www.unog.ch /unog/website/news\_media.nsf/(httpNewsByYear\_en)/7E51393C4F3E0AD2C12581F D006374BA?OpenDocument

**UNITED NATIONS SECURITY COUNCIL.** (2015). Resolution 2254 (2015). Adopted by the Security Council at its 7588th meeting, on 18 December 2015. *S/RES/2254.* Retrieved from http://unscr.com/files/2015/02254.pdf

**UNITED NATIONS SECURITY COUNCIL.** (2017). Government, opposition missed opportunity for real negotiations on Syria, special envoy tells Security Council. [Press release *SC/13128*]. Retrieved from http://www.un.org/press/en/2017/sc13128.doc.htm

**VIGNAL, L.** (2017). The changing borders and borderlands of Syria in a time of conflict. *International Affairs,* Volume 93, No. 4

WIMMEN, H. (2015). Balancing on the brink. Lebanon, tangled up in the Syrian war, struggles to maintain its stability. *SWP Comments, No. 24.* Retrieved from https://www.swp-berlin.org/fileadmin/contents/products/comments/2015C24\_wmm.pdf

# Euro Mesco

Founded in 1996 and comprising 106 institutes from 32 European and South Mediterranean countries, EuroMeSCo (the Euro-Mediterranean Study Commission) is the main network of research centres on politics and security in the Mediterranean, striving at building a community of research institutes and think tanks committed to strengthening Euro-Mediterranean relations.

The objectives of the network are to foster influential quality analysis and reflection on Euro-Mediterranean politics and policies; to serve as a platform for dialogue between the members of the network and key stakeholders to discuss the key trends and challenges on the region's agenda; to increase the impact of think tanks and research institutes and to actively contribute to policy-making through dissemination of research outputs of the network to experts and national, European and international institutions linked to Euro-Mediterranean relations.

The EuroMeSCo work plan includes a research programme with five publication lines (Joint Policy Studies, Papers, Briefs, Spot-Ons and reports), as well as numerous activities, including annual conferences, seminars, workshops, presentations, formal and informal meetings with policy makers on the key political and security dynamics. It also includes communication and dissemination related activities (website, newsletter and targeted institutional dissemination) to raise awareness and promote the work of the network and to stimulate debate on Euro-Mediterranean affairs.

# IEMed.

The European Institute of the Mediterranean (IEMed), founded in 1989, is a consortium comprising the Catalan Government, the Spanish Ministry of Foreign Affairs and Cooperation and Barcelona City Council. It incorporates civil society through its Board of Trustees and its Advisory Council formed by Mediterranean universities, companies, organisations and personalities of renowned prestige.

In accordance with the principles of the Euro-Mediterra nean Partnership's Barcelona Process, and today with the objectives of the Union for the Mediterranean the aim of the IEMed is to foster actions and projects which contribute to mutual understanding, Exchange and cooperation between the different Mediterranean countries, societies and cultures as well as to promote the progressive construction of a space of peace and stability, shared prosperity and dialogue between cultures and civilisations in the Mediterranean.

Adopting a clear role as a think tank specialised in Mediterranean relations based on a multidisciplinary and networking approach, the IEMed encourages analysis, understanding and cooperation through the organisation of seminars, research projects, debates, conferences and publications, in addition to a broad cultural programme.



Mitvim – the Israeli Institute for Regional Foreign Policies is a foreign policy think tank, established in Israel in 2011, with the mission to improve Israel's foreign policy, advance Israeli-Palestinian peace, and promote Israel's regional belonging in the Middle East, Europe, and the Mediterranean.

The Mitvim Institute develops and promotes a pro-peace, multi-regional, internationalist, modern, and inclusive approach to Israel's foreign policy. It generates new foreign policy knowledge and puts it into policy use. The Mitvim Institute works at the political, diplomatic, and civil society levels to achieve its mission. Its core staff, policy fellows, and researchers produce original analysis and concrete policy recommendations.

The Mitvim Institute conducts outreach activities to advance these recommendations, shape the political discussion, and influence policy. These activities include briefings to parliamentarians, government officials, and foreign diplomats; policy dialogues with regional and international think tanks; expert-workshops and public events; media interviews and commentaries; and public opinion polls. The Mitvim Institute's website is: www.mitvim.org.il.

